THE

SUCCESSFUL MISSIONARY

Letters to
Missionaries in the Field

By JOHN A. WIDTSOE



Historian's Office Library

The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints

P M256.1 W641s 1947

SECOND EDITION, 1947

THE

SUCCESSFUL MISSIONARY

LETTERS

TO

MISSIONARIES IN THE FIELD

BA

JOHN A. WIDTSOE

Press of Zion's Printing and Publishing Co. Independence, Missouri

Printed in U.S. A.

HISTORIAN'S OFFICE

Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints
47 East South Temple St.

for

mi fro dit the

pe in on the

ha

and bei

do

THE DIVINE MESSAGE

Remember the worth of souls is great in the sight of God; for, behold, the Lord your Redeemer suffered death in the flesh; wherefore he suffered the pain of all men, that all men might repent and come unto him. And he hath risen again from the dead, that he might bring all men unto him, on conditions of repentance. And how great is his joy in the soul that repenteth!

Wherefore, you are called to cry repentance unto this people. And if it so be that you should labor all your days in crying repentance unto this people, and bring, save it be one soul unto me, how great shall be your joy with him in the kingdom of my Father!

And now, if your joy will be great with one soul that you have brought unto me into the kingdom of my Father, how great will be your joy if you should bring many souls unto me!

Behold, you have my Gospel before you, and my rock, and my salvation. Ask the Father in my name, in faith believing that you shall receive, and you shall have the Holy Ghost, which manifesteth all things which are expedient unto the children of men.

And if you have not faith, hope, and charity, you can do nothing.

(Doctrine and Covenants, Section 18, Verses 10-19.)

NOTE.—The following letters were prepared in 1932 at the request of the presidents of the European Missions, to assist the missionaries in the field who have infrequent access to the mission president, and also as part of an effort to increase missionary efficiency. The letters are not intended to be a missionary manual, therefore they deal only with a few of the many live missionary problems. As a result of many requests they are now published, for the first time, in America.

1.

2.

3.

5.

6.

7.

8. 9. 10. 11. 12. 13. 14. 15. 16.

CONTENTS

at to ess into ew any in

1.	Here I Am!	7
2.	Mission Regulations	12
3.	As the Twig Is Bent	17
4.	Moving Away from Home	23
5.	The Sling of Faith and the Pebble of Truth	26
6.	As Flaming Fire	30
7.	Sowing	35
8.	Knowing the Gospel	41
9.	The Unseen World	46
10.	Finding Truth	51
11.	White unto Harvest	56
12.	Our Members	61
13.	The First Companion	67
14.	Our Fraternity	71
15.	Homeward Bound	75
16.	That He Might Do More	79

My

off it.

so r of the experimental may accurate

the will for you Here you

the is muall you

nation in its people your the bence mine

the

THE SUCCESSFUL MISSIONARY

HERE I AM!

My dear Brother:-

"Welcome!" we say, to you, a new missionary, as you step off the train, "Welcome to the best work on earth." And we mean it. Your answer? "Here I am, ready to go." It is a fine expres-

sion of your feeling. You mean it, too.

You look a little confused. We understand. Everything is so new. You are fresh from home, full of the novel experiences of the journey, a bit homesick for the family. Many other strange experiences await you. The meeting to which we shall take you may be small; the lodge in which you are to stay may have unaccustomed ways. Perhaps, the people speak a foreign language.

You will be inclined, at the beginning, to take our word for the promised delights of missionary work. But, you are ever so willing to get into the work, and to give full help. You only ask for information, direction and leadership. Still a little dazed, you wonder: "What is it all about? What am I expected to do? Here I am, ready to go." You cannot fail with such a spirit. And

you will not fail!

Here is the first lesson. Heed it. A good beginning is half the race. Seek the counsel of the older missionaries. While there is much about missionary work that can be learned only gradually, yet, in the beginning, a few important principles will help

you greatly. They are worth repeating.

You, a Latter-day Saint missionary, are here to inform the nations that the Gospel of Jesus Christ has been restored to earth in its fullness, and to teach the principles of the Gospel to all people. You are a proselyter for the Kingdom of God. That is your job. Your whole concern in the mission field is to spread the knowledge of the Gospel for the glory of God and for the benefit of the world, including yourself. Keep that constantly in mind.

You are here to do this work, first and foremost, because the Lord has commanded us so to do; next, because our troubled world needs, more than anything else, to know and to use the principles of truth taught by the Son of God; and last, but very important, because missionary service is the finest experience in preparation for success in life. Unselfish labor always brings great rewards.

So much, just now, in answer to your question, "What is it

all about?" But, you also asked, "What am I to do?"

Get into the work at once. Get busy. Delays are dangerous. Plunge into your assignment. Begin your active missionary work the first day. That will blow away discouragement and all accompanying temptations. An early start, if a good one, ensures a happy and successful missionary career, to which you are entitled. And don't forget that you will learn most by doing.

Set about, also, in the precious beginning of your mission, to qualify yourself more completely for the work that you have undertaken. In our Church no one is especially trained for the ministry. All members of the Church are supposed to know the Gospel well enough to explain and defend it. Yet, missionary service makes daily demands for which one must give daily preparation. Your knowledge of the Gospel and your power to explain it, must constantly increase; and you must seek to solve the problems that arise from day to day. You need not be discouraged because you do not know everything in the beginning. If you will use whatever you do know in a true missionary spirit, and seek daily improvement, you will become a power in behalf of the work.

Keep fit for the service. That means physical health, mental alertness and spiritual soundness, coupled with an eager desire to help advance the great Latter-day cause of the Lord. That implies, in turn, unremitting, intelligent industry, filling every hour of the day—regular exercise, care in eating, enough sleep, moderate recreation, daily study, earnest and sincere prayer, and constant attention to proselyting and helping our saints. It is more important to keep fit for missionary work than for basketball, if

one desires to win the game.

Dedicate the missionary years wholly and solely to the teaching and preaching of the Gospel. Lay aside the usual concerns of life that filled your life at home. The period which you are giving, voluntarily, to the greatest cause on earth, is very brief and will gallop away. The recreations, readings, conversations, and ambitions of the past should be eliminated or modified. Your

miss then The are time com

learnif the sum with motification motification with motification motification with motification motification with motification motification motification with motification mot

fulne calle No p

Thes

ful (

cedu

stric you assure to o serving your does ment your with the prog

respo

dom

work

missionary labors should fill your thoughts and time. You will then be so much the stronger when you re-enter the old life. Then, homesickness, depression, and fear will flee from you. You are a man dedicated to a holy work, and you have dedicated your time, talents, and strength to the work. The power of a Samson comes to those who labor with an eye single to the glory of God and the good of man.

Your motive in coming upon a mission will determine your success. If your motive was to travel and see new sights, or to learn a new language, or to get away from old conditions—and if that motive does not change, your missionary work may be summarized in the word, failure. There can be no fault found with you, if in your inexperience, you set out with a mistaken motive, but if the motive does not change in a short time to conform with mission ideals, then you are much to blame. A man's motives express his inmost ideals.

If you will enter upon your work with industry, in forgetfulness of other interests save the labor to which you have been called, and which you have accepted, you are bound to succeed. No power can stop you.

Conformity with mission regulations is essential for success. These are few in number, but a mission, as every other successful organization, recognizes certain necessary practices and procedure. True, missionary work in the Church of Jesus Christ is strictly voluntary. No one is forced to go on a mission, yet, when you accepted your call, of your own free will and choice, you assumed the obligation to perform any work assigned to you, and to obey mission regulations. True, you are not paid for your service; your expenses are met from your own savings or by your parents or other relatives or friends. Nevertheless, that does not excuse you from full conformity with mission requirements, which you tacitly promised to obey when you accepted your call. Carelessness in respecting mission regulations leads with certainty to failure. Worse still, if one does not adhere to the established mission order, he becomes a hindrance to the progress of the work. Always remember that you are here because you wanted to come, and that you hope to justify the wisdom of accepting the missionary call. A mission means serious work, not a pleasure jaunt.

It is well to sense from the very beginning the tremendous responsibility that rests upon a missionary of the true Church

rous. work comres a e en-

e the

very

ce in

rings

is it

have r the w the onary prep-

e the courig. If spirit, ehalf

nental
desire
at imhour
modconmore
all, if

eachns of
e givf and
, and
Your

wi

the

be

on

me

op

an

sai

me

ful

'M

ma

of Christ. You are more than a messenger of truth. You are a personal representative of the Lord, possessing for use in your labors, a portion of divine power and authority. You are an ambassador. A messenger brings word from one government to another; he is the bearer of a message. An ambassador speaks for his government; to an extent he embodies his government. You have this larger calling. Do not ever forget the dignity and responsibility of your calling as an authorized representative of the Lord. Try always to stand as an example of the good effects of the Gospel on human lives. As you respect your calling and authority, so will the world respect and honor you, and you will win the favor of heaven.

Of course, it may seem to you impossible that you, with your limited preparation, can do really effective work in so mighty a cause. However, you need only to remember that the Lord works out his eternal purposes through men, through you and me. Men are instruments, who, when they allow themselves to be acted upon by divine forces, are enabled to achieve results far beyond their natural powers. You need have no fear about your capability for efficient missionary work, or about your success, if you will only keep open the channel of communication between yourself and your Father in Heaven. Pray often and earnestly. Do your duty daily. Power and influence will then come to you. You will know that the Lord is with you; and you will have occasion to marvel, gratefully, at the strength given you.

The rewards of missionary work, well done, are many, and not to be discussed in this writing. Everyone who has filled a mission with honor—to the satisfaction of his own soul as of his mission president—will testify that no other work gives such joy. It is the consensus of opinion of thoughtful observers that, aside from its inestimable spiritual value, missionary experience is worth more in winning success than the corresponding time spent in school. It is well to have both kinds of training; but missionary life enriches, makes alive and practical, the letter of truth learned in high school and college.

The opinions of leading men, not of our faith, will interest you.

A foremost banker of the West said to me: "I always try to get returned 'Mormon' missionaries to fill vacancies in my bank, for they are more capable and honest than any other class of men with whom I deal. But, I always make sure that the man about to be employed, filled a really honorable mission."

Another successful business man expressed his opinion of the "Mormon" missionary by saying: "If I had a son, I would be tempted to ask, though I am not a 'Mormon,' that he be sent on a mission, for your returned missionaries are among the best men I have in my business." The same man holds the position open for any of his employees who may be called on missions and who return honorably released.

The vice-president of one of the great railways of the world said in my hearing to a group of his leading officials: "While I cannot grasp the spiritual structure of 'Mormonism,' yet, gentlemen, I am certain that all of us would be happier and more useful men, and better railroaders if we obeyed the precepts of the 'Mormon' Church."

These simple suggestions will help you get a good start.

Here is your work, dear Brother. Get into it. Good luck, and
may the Lord bless you.

often I then d you n you.

are a

your

re an

ent to

peaks

ment.

v and

ve of

effects g and

u will

with

in so

at the

n you

selves

esults about your unica-

as of such that, rience time; but ter of

nterest

try to bank, f men

MISSION REGULATIONS

My dear Brother:-

"What are the mission regulations?" you ask. Really, I know of only one: The missionary must always be a gentleman or lady—that is a true man or woman. That covers the whole ground. A gentleman or lady is not only outwardly attractive in manner, but inwardly sincere in professions. A gentleman, for instance, would not accept a missionary call, and then fail to carry out the obligations assumed. He is not a double dealer.

Missionaries are trusted; therefore, regulations for their conduct are not required. There is no slave-driving in missionary life. Each man is placed "upon his own." Naturally, they are expected to carry on the work for which they came into the field in conformity with the procedure established by those in responsible authority; but since men and conditions differ, not all will work in precisely the same manner. In fact, intelligent initiative is welcomed in the mission field. The highest success is reached by the missionaries who strive to preserve their initiative while conforming to mission practices.

The valuable experience of years has been formulated into suggestions or guides for the worker in the field. Certain conditions are also set up for conducting missionary work so that an honorable release may be secured. Without such guides, missionaries would be like a crew on a ship without a rudder or captain. Organization and obedience are distinguishing features of the Church of God. Free lances are not useful in the kind of work

that we have to do.

You were furnished before coming into the mission field with a set of "Instructions to Missionaries of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints," signed by the president of the Council of Twelve Apostles. These are in the nature of sober, fatherly advice, which must be heeded if you desire success in the work. The "Instructions" fall into five classes. 1. Problems of travel to the mission field; 2. How to prepare for missionary work; 3. What to preach and how to proselyte; 4. Necessary personal habits; and, 5. Problems of the return journey. This

doc

to to to to to bere

the never it no profis no wheethey

wor wor and Chu you acce

unle

resp prace miss terripres anot pres his dom time assig

a re obta

document should be kept in your I.P. book and carefully and frequently read.

The mission mothers have also prepared a letter filled with sound health advice. Keep this, also, in your I.P. book, next to the "Instructions," and read it often. You have also received a sheet of Health Hints. All of these should be remembered by you.

It is a required mission practice, as has been said, that the missionaries travel two and two. A missionary should never be alone, unless he is filling an assignment which makes it necessary for him to travel alone. This requirement is for the protection of the missionary. When you are alone temptation is more powerful. Most errors and indiscretions have occurred when missionaries have failed to comply with the request that they travel two and two.

It is understood that you will devote your whole time, unless special exemption has been received, to missionary work. Your time is to be spent partly in preparation for the work, and chiefly in moving about among strangers, friends and members, bearing witness to the re-establishment of the Church of Christ in these latter-days. This is the purpose of your mission, the obligations of which you assumed when you accepted the call.

You are under the direction of the mission president, and responsible to him through the district president. In usual practice, the mission president will assign you to a district of the mission, and the district president will usually assign you to the territory covered by one of the branches of the district. To preserve order, no missionary leaves his branch and goes into another, except with the knowledge and consent of the district president, and no district president goes beyond the bounds of his district without the consent of the mission president. Seldom does an occasion arise of such urgency that there is no time to secure the needed permission for visits beyond the assigned branches or districts.

You are requested to keep accurate record of how your time and money are spent, and to forward, usually monthly, a report of your activities. Blank books and forms may be obtained for this purpose. On the basis of these reports the needs and progress of the mission are discovered and steps taken to correct mistakes and to ensure greater, future progress.

nan hole in for

heir ary are field conwill tive ched

into conthat miscaps of york

the ber, the of nary

This

ield

Such reports must be made in full honesty, or they have no value. It is better to have a low record, honestly reported, than a high, dishonest report. Here, again, as in all missionary

work, the missionary is put on his honor.

The Word of Wisdom must be obeyed to the letter, by you and other missionaries, or our efforts are futile. A smoker can not preach abstinence from tobacco, in a convincing manner; nor can a tippler win converts to temperance. Tobacco, alcoholic drinks, and tea and coffee, must be eschewed by the missionary, no matter what his former habits may have been. The missionaries must be so exemplary in their personal lives, that the darts of the enemy can not harm them. More converts are made by the example than by the preaching of the missionaries of the Church.

It happens at times that well-meaning, but poorly informed members of the Church, tempt the missionaries to break the Word of Wisdom. At Christmas time the old customs manifest themselves in the presence of a bottle of wine or something stronger. Home-made wines may be found in the homes of a few Latter-day Saints. Do not hesitate to refuse such temptations. You will not give offense, for thinking people will respect you for your integrity. The breaking of the Word of Wisdom invariably leads to other mistakes.

Immorality is the most grievous sin of a missionary. It is also the most subtle means of the demons of hell to cover a missionary with failure and shame. Missionaries should be on constant guard against familiarity with the opposite sex.

Suggestions to protect missionaries from falling into the snares of immorality have been formulated as follows:

- 1. Never be alone with a woman. This self-evident precaution is, practically, full protection against immorality.
- 2. Never call a woman by her first name. Falling into sin results from a series of approaches. Step by step a man is led into forbidden paths. Calling a woman by her first name is an act of familiarity, in itself harmless, but with possibility of future undue intimacy.
- 3. Do not touch a woman except to shake hands with her. This also is a self-evident precautionary suggestion.

The reverse of these suggestions are of course to be followed by lady missionaries.

br leasu, yo

su

Do

yo from some spit no

yo six wo for loverel

su

th

arim in wh

ef

m

Ev re pr m th of

Missionaries who will faithfully observe the above three suggestions will be blessed to preserve their moral purity. Do not misunderstand. You need not be offish to our sisters or brothers of the gospel. You may cheer them, teach them and lead them in Gospel paths without violating any of the above suggested rules.

Suppose you fall in love with a woman while you are on your mission, you ask? Well, you are not on a mission for the purpose of falling in love. Under missionary conditions you do not get the proper view of love affairs. Keep away from it. But, you insist, if it happens, if you fall in love with someone, what then? Well, if you are a good missionary, worthy of the trust reposed in you, no word of love has been spoken by you to any woman. If you are stricken by love, it must be dumb love. As a matter of mission honor, you must not engage yourself in the mission field, or talk over such matters with the lady who seems so admirable to you. Complete your mission; return home; wait at least three months, better six, before writing to her; then, if she still seems to be the only woman in the world for you, write and tell her so, and send for her if she reciprocates your affection. If you will do no love-making in the mission field, wait a short time after your return before writing to the lady, then the marriage if consummated may be a happy one; otherwise it is doubtful. And this holds with equal force for lady missionaries.

It is merely as a matter of protection to you, that missionaries are requested to refrain from dancing. There is nothing improper in a well-conducted dance; yet freedom to indulge in dancing might lead to excesses and undue familiarities which, even if no moral offense were committed, might occupy time and thought to such a degree as to reduce a missionary's efficiency. Missionaries are asked not to dance while in the mission field.

You must never forget the sacred character of your calling. Every missionary represents the mission president who in turn represents the president of the Church. Missionaries, being presiding authorities, should always sit on the stand. They must be above criticism. They must strive for perfection in their lives. They must be worthy of imitation by the members of the Church. This happy condition can not be attained except

re no orted, onary

you

noker nner; acco, d by have sonal More

of the

ormed k the nifest ething of a mptawill rd of

cover ld be sex. o the

y.
g into man name

h her.

ibility

lowed

upon the condition of obedience to Gospel principles and con-

formity to mission practices.

Great rewards come to him who conforms his life to the conditions of the work he has accepted, that is, to him who develops the spirit of obedience. Courage is born within him to conform, even if at first it seems out of harmony with his personal desires. He grows in power until he is able to confess his mistakes, and to repent of them. His judgment improves until he is able more clearly to determine the relative values of things and thus to be less tempted to reach out for those of little or no value. Respect the mission organization and its established views and procedures, and you will radiate an influence for good wherever you go, and find an unwonted joy in your labors.

N

r

m

S

h

H

h

as

0

S

b

p

2

d

to

re

ef

u

ta

aı

th w tr h

u

Failure to live the Gospel or to comply with mission procedure, two aspects of the spirit of disobedience, disqualifies a missionary for effective service. He becomes a menace to the cause, because strangers are likely to judge the Church by the leaders, and if one missionary fails, all are under suspicion of insincerity. A disobedient, law-breaking missionary is, of course, given the chance to confess and to repent. If he does so, he is forgiven and his mistakes are forgotten. If he continues in his own evil way, will not repent, the time comes when he is no longer serviceable to the mission, and he is released, dishonorably if his error is grave enough, and excommunicated, if it is a moral transgression, and returned to his home at his own expense. There is no sadder occasion than the return of a missionary who has failed to do his work to the best of his ability.

An ambassador of the Lord, sent out among the nations, to call them to repentance, is under greater obligations than the ordinary member of the Church. The missionary body must

be kept spotlessly clean.

You see, there are really no mission regulations. Even the suggestions for personal conduct are few, and such as any organization for human good would place before its workers.

AS THE TWIG IS BENT

My dear Brother:

"No. I can't take the time. I promised to visit Mr. and Mrs. Garner, the new investigators, to-night." When I heard you refuse in this manner an evening at the moving picture theater, I knew that you were getting into your missionary stride. It made me very glad. The daily routine of missionary duties soon becomes habitual, then easy and full of joy.

It has been well said that every person is a bundle of habits. A safe measure of a man are the habits he maintains. Habit comes from doing a thing over and over again. Yet, habits must not be our masters. Old habits should be laid aside if necessary, and new ones established. Control over

oneself is the foundation of good habits.

Form good missionary habits early. "As the twig is bent, so the tree is inclined." Your success in the mission field will be largely determined by the habits that you may form. Of particular importance are the following: 1. Work habits; 2. Study habits; 3. Social habits; 4. Recreational habits;

5. Financial habits; and, 6. Moral habits.

The basis of good work habits is system. Lay out the day's duties as far as possible, and follow the program. Refuse to be side-tracked by the incidental calls that appear. Systematic regularity increases manifold the output from a person's

Equally important is the habit of completing any job undertaken. Land and sea are covered with half completed tasks. Think carefully, plan well, then get into the work, and finish it. Get the present assignment back of you, so that a new one may be tackled. Is a letter to be written, write it; a friend to be visited, call on him; a street to be tracted a dozen times, don't delay. Completed tasks alone have final value before God or man.

Missionary labor habits really root in the practice of setting up and carefully following a daily routine. Here is a suggestive schedule for district officers as well as for missionaries in the

cono the

who him

onfess roves es of se of

d its e an d joy

prolifies ce to nurch icion

v is, does inues he is onor-

ense. who

s, to the must

the any kers.

field: 1. Get up early, not later than 7 a.m.; 2. Conduct a Gospel study class with your companion of at least an hour's duration; if you are learning a new language, you will need another hour's study, daily; 3. Begin tracting, about 10 a.m.; 4. After lunch (or dinner) spend the afternoon in more tracting, or visiting, or preparing for coming events; 5. In the evening, after dinner (or supper), visit Saints and investigators and attend meetings; 6. Do not visit late; no souls are saved after 10 o'clock; 7. Go to bed early. Unvaried adherence to such a program will soon establish excellent labor habits.

a

C

You must also form good study habits. A teacher of the Gospel must know it well. Knowledge can be acquired only by regular and diligent study. Some time, in addition to the study hour, should be set aside for personal, daily reading on subjects that may be used in your daily work. You need to be warned, however, not to extend your reading too far into fields of science and philosophy. You are here to preach the Gospel. Gather help for your assigned work. Go no farther in your outside reading. Such reading, to be really effective, must be done systematically, that is, a certain subject, say Faith, may be selected for study. Then, for a period, reading should be done with a view of enlarging your understanding of this fundamental principle. Systematic study will soon make you a master of the elements of Gospel lore. Careful observation of others, noting their expressed thoughts and views, whether in the Church or not, is also informative and helpful, and helps beget good study habits.

Perhaps the best mechanical help in acquiring habits of study is to make brief, clear notes of matters read, seen or heard, and of reviewing the notes occasionally. The practice of note-taking should be cultivated by the earnest missionary. The best of us remember only a part of that which we read, hear or see; and our notes serve us well when our memory fails us or is insecure.

The first principle of a missionary's social habits is that he must never be alone. We are sent out two and two, as were the disciples of the Lord Jesus Christ. A missionary who at any time is alone, unless, indeed, he is filling a special assignment, is not in the line of his duty. The evil forces which are ever active to defeat the efforts of the messengers of righteousness, usually secure power over missionaries when they are alone. Please bear that in mind.

You cannot choose your companion. At times, you may be called to labor with someone with a life experience very different from yours. Nevertheless, you must be happy with him. It is a sign of weakness when missionaries can not agree with one another. They agree on the main issue, the meaning and purpose of their labors, and should be men enough to forget the little things that usually lie at the bottom of misunderstandings. Do not quarrel. One missionary, who by the way was failing in his work, pleaded for a new companion, for he could no longer stand to look at the stub nose of his present associate. That, of course, was silly. Our civilization is built upon the determination of men to get along together. Live and let live. Of course, if there is real incompatibility, write the mission president freely. He will respect your views and try to make you fully efficient.

Your social relationships with members of the Church must be guarded. You differ from them in the nature of your calling. You are under missionary restrictions, which they are not. Visit those who need you. Comfort and cheer them. Eat with them if you are invited. But, do not go to the home of friend or member in the hope of getting a meal; nor look upon a meal as so much money saved. Eating with the Saints occasionally is a blessing to them, as they give to a servant of the Lord, and as His spirit brings joy to them. But, this should not be made a daily occurrence; your mission is to bear witness to strangers, not to spend your time with members. Do not make long visits. Stay a few moments after the meal is over; then proceed to your other work. A meal and a visit should seldom exceed two hours. Do not visit late in the evening. "No souls are saved after ten o'clock."

Gossip is a world-wide evil. The Church is not free from it. Missionaries must be exceedingly careful not to repeat gossip of any kind. Do not stoop to talebearing. A Latterday Saint speaks well of everybody, forgets faults and sees virtues. And, there are more virtues than faults in all.

Return visits or "farewell visits" to branches are seldom profitable. When you are released, don't visit, but write letters, if you wish, to the friends that you made in the branches which you served. When you come as a released missionary,

the only n to ding need

far

each

no

duct

our's

need

a.m.;

ting,

ning,

and

aved

ce to

eally oject, riod, nderwill Careand and

s of n or ctice nary. read, nory

that
o, as
nary
ecial
which
s of

an idle visitor, you will not have the influence that you had before, and you are very likely to hinder the active missionaries in their work. Let the Saints remember you as the active, forceful, kind and intelligent teacher and defender of the

le

y

0

in

Ca

cl

tu

Va

o

re

S

W

aı

al

sl

h

re

re

an

re

be

y

p: li

Se

ir

Gospel.

Vacations, likewise, have no place in the mission field. The Saturday half holiday, and the occasional annual holidays, together with district elders' gatherings and conferences should suffice during the brief period of your mission. Christmas, especially, should be given to others by the loyal missionary. On that day, visit in a Christ-like spirit those who are most in need, and eat with those who need you most even if they have but a crust. Let your entire holiday season be given to the active expression of the Christ-spirit, in service to His needy children rather than in seeking your own pleasure. Missionary years are dedicated years—dedicated to the Lord's service. If you will do this, the joy of the spirit of Christ will fill and reward you.

Recreational and social habits are closely related. Recreation, a change from regular work, all must have. It is nature's law. The kind depends upon your own tastes. Most missionaries enjoy motion pictures, many of which are excellent and uplifting, as also inexpensive. A movie once in two weeks or a month, may be restful and refreshing. If seen too often keen zest is dulled and enjoyment lessened. You would do well to see fewer motion pictures and save your money to see occasionally a legitimate drama, or hear a concert or opera. They have higher cultural value. Lectures by prominent persons are given in almost every city, which may be attended, profitably, by missionaries, as a means of recreation.

Visiting friends and saints furnishes variety and has recreational value. In fact, a missionary's life is far from being monotonous. You do not really need to worry much

about your recreational needs.

Letter writing often becomes a recreational habit, and may become a dissipation. Some missionaries write endless letters to pals, girls, and especially to the girl. It is a tremendous waste of time needed for the work of proselyting. You should write a weekly letter, not too long, to mother, father and the family. They have first claim upon you. Write occasionally, and briefly, to the girl. You cannot hold her by

had aries tive, the

ield. lays, ould mas, ary.

nost they iven His ure. ord's

will

Rect is fost extwo

You ney or om-

ion. has rom uch

ters ous You ther

by

letter writing. If her heart is not yours, she will not wait for you, and you don't want her. The too frequent interchange of letters and postal cards among missionaries, frequently carrying frivolous news or comments, is not beneficial to the great cause of missionary service.

Recreation taken where you lodge should be of a dignified character. "Rough-house," leading often to the injury of furniture, reflects badly upon you as a messenger of truth and salvation. Gentlemanly behavior will win the love and friendship

of those from whom you rent lodgings.

Your financial habits are of utmost importance. Money represents labor and toil by someone. It should be husbanded. Some missionaries must be forever spending. That is a very bad financial habit. Most of us can get along without most of what we buy. Of course, the other extreme, to be always saving and never sending, is nearly as bad. There are necessities and comforts of life which should be provided. But, care should be used in spending money, and a careful record made of each expenditure. That will soon establish good financial habits. You must by all means be particular in your financial relations with other people. Of first importance is your lodging place. You have agreed to pay so much a week. Make regular and full payment. If by a transfer or otherwise you are called away, always let the housekeeper have a little of the advantage. Financial dependability and fairness are long remembered, and will stand as witnesses of the virtues of "Mormonism" which you represent while in the lodging.

Of most importance are our moral habits. They may be discussed in another writing. Suffice it to say here, that you, an ambassador of the Lord, must obey in thought and practice the laws of the Gospel. Obey the Word of Wisdom literally, both in its positive and negative aspects; keep yourself clean; do not become familiar or too friendly with any person of the opposite sex. Pray, and pray again, and you will

increase in moral power.

Oh yes, you are just like the rest of us, you are whatever your habits are. Set about now to build good missionary habits:

- (1) Work habits, by systematic, daily routine.
- (2) Study habits, by more and systematic reading, careful observation and note-taking.

- (3) Social habits, by never being alone, agreeing with one another, wise relationships with the Saints, freedom from gossip, and avoiding return visits and vacations.
- (4) Recreational habits, by attending occasional motion pictures, more legitimate dramas and operas and lectures by competent speakers.
- (5) Financial habits, by spending money only for necessities and acknowledged comforts, and by keeping accurate record of all expenditures.
- (6) Moral habits, by keeping the Word of Wisdom, avoiding familiarity with those of the opposite sex, earnest prayer, and by observing all the requirements of the Gospel.

There are of course many other habits in human life that might be mentioned profitably. Those here discussed briefly are of very high importance in missionary life. The essential thing to remember is that one must deliberately use his will in forming good habits. Self-mastery is required. The result, however, is a sense of freedom and power in the labors of the day.

MOVING AWAY FROM HOME

My dear Brother:-

So, you had a big mail from home to-day? Well, that will not help your missionary work very much. If you allow your thoughts to dwell on home and home affairs, they can not be concerned at the same time with your present work. When you go into the mission field, you must move away from home, and, for the time being, identify yourself completely with the land in which you live and the people among whom you labor.

You love your family, of course—father, mother, brothers, sisters, and the others. You should let your love go out to them. Every day you should pray for them; and you should write to them regularly every week. Beyond that you should not allow yourself to be concerned about the family at home. Leave them in the hands of the Lord, and trust that the same power that protects you will protect them. You will do better work and you will bring greater joy to your family, if you will devote your full attention to your missionary work.

You may have left a friend behind, not necessarily one to whom you were engaged, but whom you had taken out rather regularly. It seemed hard to leave her or him. Will she remain true to you? That is a distracting question which may have taken up entirely too much of your time. Jealousy has a viper's sting. Let me comfort you. It is not at all certain that she is the one who will make you happy. You are growing; your friend may be standing still. Certainly, if your friend does not remain true to you, he or she was not intended for you. You are on the Lord's errand, and, if you will do your duty, you need have no fear about the outcome of your love affairs. If your friend deserts you when you are on your mission, she would not be loyal to you throughout life. Let your thoughts be on your work; write briefly and occasionally; the test of separation is good for both of you.

You may have been tempted, also, to spend much time thinking and planning, perhaps even worrying, about your future, your school work, business or life's profession. Be assured that it is a serious mistake to do so. Forget yourself

eedom tions. notion and

h one

neceseping sdom,

e sex, ments

ential will result, of the

in your work, and you will come out of your mission with clear vision as to what you should do in life. In all such matters we are guided by higher powers; and those of us who are most susceptible to spiritual whisperings will make the wisest choices.

i

a

p

a

r

V

i

a

a

n

i

n

a

0

r

n

a

i

0

n

The home paper is often a real detriment to a missionary's success and happiness. You do not receive a daily paper from home, as do some of the elders, do you? It takes entirely too much time to read it, and it keeps your thoughts upon home, when they should be in the mission field, upon the problems and people there. In truth, it would be just as well to receive no home paper, daily or weekly. The home letters

will furnish the essential news.

Excessive letter writing also keeps a missionary from identifying himself with the place and people of his labors. Many elders use letter writing as a recreation. Long letters go out to friends and acquaintances; together with shorter letters to the family. You must reduce your correspondence to a minimum if you want to keep your thoughts on your work. Once a week, regularly, rain or shine, much or little work, a letter should go out to mother and father and the family. It need not be long, two pages can give a good picture of your conditions and feelings. When you have time, write longer ones. To all the others, the friend included, a very occasional letter should suffice. Do not regret being forgotten while in the mission field. You are playing here for a big stake—the approval of the Lord—and unessentials should not disturb you.

You must not delay your attempts to identify yourself with the new land or communities in which you are living. The people love their land and homes as you love yours. They have noble traditions that stir their souls. You cannot serve them well unless you understand and respect these conditions and try to conform to them. Sympathetic friendliness is the best approach in proselyting. Look for the good in the land and the people, amongst whom you are laboring. Leave out comparisons with your home or country. "Comparisons are odious."

Every country, every community, has an interesting history. Every country has a record of noble achievements which have benefited humanity. In the economy of heaven the great discoveries, inventions and accomplishments have not been confined to one nation or country or city, but all lands have contributed, to some degree, to the sum total of human accomplishments. You

should secure a brief history of the place in which you are laboring and become familiar with its story, and should be alert always to add to your knowledge of the background of the people and the historical setting of the places in which you labor.

clear

atters

most

oices.

ary's

from

rirely

upon

the

well

etters

iden-

Jany

out

's to

mum

veek.

d go

long,

and

the

fice.

You

-and

with

ople

oble

well

v to

oach

ople.

with

ory.

nave

dis-

ined

ited.

You

Every community has also sought for means to solve its social and economic problems. As a result, institutions have arisen, for education, the care of the sick, the poor and the unemployed, for the preservation of natural beauty, etc., etc., which reflect the spirit of the people to whom you have been sent as an ambassador of truth. Your knowledge of these institutions will increase your missionary efficiency.

Then, there are collections of every kind: art galleries, industrial museums, libraries, historical monuments, which should be visited by the missionary as he travels about, for they are not only intrinsically educational, but also make possible a clear understanding of the nature of the people of the land. Visits to such places would be a happy change from the inevitable motion picture show.

It is by moving away from home into your field of labor, in thought and action, that you will at last find yourself in the sacred work which has been entrusted to you. It is said that no man knows his own language until he knows another. Certain it is, that to know other peoples, communities, countries and nations, is to increase in knowledge, understanding, and culture. Missionary work brings with it, as necessary rewards, growth and development, not only in an acquaintance with the facts and principles of the Gospel, but in an enlarged understanding of life and in the power to defend truth. If you will live the life of the place in which you are laboring, your growth will be more rapid than would otherwise be possible.

When you return home, your loved ones will find great changes in you. You left them a boy, you return a man. Your mission has transformed you. The extent of that change measures, to a degree, the success of your mission. You are preaching a gospel of eternal progression; you, yourself, in your own increasing powers, must be an evidence of the vitality and truth of your message. Take occasional stock of yourself and your progress. Such stocktaking will guide you in your efforts. Remember, when you do this, to determine how completely you have moved away from home and into the mission. That will be an important finger post for you.

THE SLING OF FAITH AND THE PEBBLE OF TRUTH

Tf

ye sk Is

0

p

u

p

ir

C

C

a

ta

C

d

th

a

fi

W

K

S

a

My dear Brother:-

A better and more complete knowledge and understanding of truth, nothing else, are the offering that you make to the world in the name of the Lord Almighty. That is the reason why you, in your inexperience and with limited training, can defend your offering and promote the latter-day cause. Truth is its own defender.

Here is an old story to hearten you.

David, the youngest of the eight sons of Jesse of Bethlehem, was charged with the duty of keeping his father's sheep in the hill country of Judea, while his elder brothers were engaged in more important work. Though young and assigned to humble tasks, he was a lad of intelligence, faith and courage. His life in the open country, among the uplifting phenomena of nature, had brought him near to his Father in Heaven. Indeed, he was a chosen spirit. One day the Prophet Samuel, directed by the Lord, anointed David for service among the children of Jacob, in time to become King of Israel. From that day on, the spirit of the Lord came upon David.

Meanwhile, one of the many wars between Israel and the Philistines had developed. David's three eldest brothers followed King Saul into battle. The opposing armies were camped within easy sight of each other. The Philistines had a large man, a giant, one Goliath, among them, whom they used as their champion. This Goliath was six cubits and a span in height and correspondingly large throughout his body. "And he had an helmet of brass upon his head, and he was armed with a coat of mail; and the weight of the coat was five thousand shekels of brass. And he had greaves of brass upon his legs, and a target of brass between his shoulders. And the staff of his spear was like a weaver's beam; and his spear's head weighed six hundred shekels of iron; and one bearing a shield went before him."

This huge man, a terrifying sight, would step into the open ground between the two armies, and taunt the Israelites. "Choose you a man for you, and let him come down to me. If he be able to fight with me, and to kill me, then will we be your servants: but if I prevail against him, and kill him, then shall ye be our servants, and serve us—I defy the armies of Israel this day; give me a man, that we may fight together."

In all Israel there was not a man who could be sent to oppose this monstrous giant with any hope of success. The people were in despair, and the mental condition following upon Goliath's daily taunt was making King Saul's army

panicky.

About this time Jesse bade his son David gather together provisions and take them to the three sons who were enlisted in Israel's army, and to bring back report to Jesse about the conditions of his sons and the prospects of victory. This commission David accepted eagerly, for he was keen to see the armies as well as to visit with his brothers.

When he arrived in the camp, he heard of Goliath and his taunts. In fact, David stood on the edge of the camp and watched the giant walk up and down between the camps,

daring Israel to find a man to fight with him.

At this insult to his people, David's blood ran hot. He cried out, "Who is this uncircumcised Philistine, that he should defy the armies of the living God," and, straightway, against the advice of his brothers, presented himself before King Saul and asked for permission to fight Goliath. The King answered, "Thou art not able to go against this Philistine to fight with him; for thou art but a youth, and he is a man of war from his youth." David, however, pleaded for permission. "The Lord will deliver me out of the hand of the Philistine." The eloquence and sincerity of the plea at length induced the King to yield, and he said, "Go, and the Lord be with you."

Preparations were then made for the contest. David was dressed in a coat of mail and a suit of armour, with a brass helmet upon his head. Such an outfit was too heavy for him; he could not walk in it. So he took it off, and started towards the giant, dressed in his ordinary clothes and armed only with his shepherd's staff and his sling. During his shepherd's days he had learned to throw stones with a sling. On the way he stopped at a brook "and chose him

nding to the n why lefend s own

Bethsheep were signed urage. omena eaven. amuel, g the From

and the standard stan

And

pear's

ring a

five smooth stones out of the brook, and put them in a shepherd's

bag which he had."

As David drew near Goliath, his sling was in his hand. The Philistine, however, did not see David until he was quite near him, because of the shield which was borne before him. When he did see his antagonist, a ruddy, fair-faced youth, he was angry. "Am I a dog, that thou comest to me with staves?" "Come to me, and I will give thy flesh unto the fowls of the air, and to the beasts of the field." And Goliath cursed David by his gods.

"Then said David to the Philistine, Thou comest to me with a sword, and with a spear, and with a shield; but I come to thee in the name of the Lord of hosts, the God of the armies of Israel, whom thou hast defied. This day will the Lord deliver thee into mine hand - - - And all this assembly shall know that the Lord saveth not with sword and spear: for the battle is the Lord's and He will give you into our hands."

It was a supreme moment. Earthly and heavenly might were to be tested out.

"And it came to pass, when the Philistine arose, and came and drew nigh unto David, that David hasted, and ran toward the army to meet the Philistine. And David put his hand in his bag, and took thence a stone, and slang it, and smote the Philistine in his forehead, that the stone sunk into his forehead; and he fell upon his face to the earth.

"So David prevailed over the Philistine with a sling and with a stone, and smote the Philistine, and slew him; but there was no sword in the hand of David."

It is a stirring story, that you will admit; and it is a fine missionary lesson.

Missionaries go out, "fair faced" youths, to fight and vanquish the errors of centuries. Earthly trappings, knowledge of the dead languages, of philosophy and science, are not theirs. They go out, with such knowledge as they have, blessed by the authority of the Priesthood for their labor, and in the name of the Lord.

They, too, carry a sling, the sling of faith; and they also have a pebble, the pebble of truth. Such a combination is irresistible. Error, like Goliath of old, falls headlong when

struck by truth projected by faith.

Cou

The

for as bas

fait

oso

hea man won eco nes

mis war lay than mer arm herd's

hand.

e near

When

e was

ives?"

ne air,

David

to me

come

armies

Lord

shall

or the

ands."

might

came

oward nd in

te the

head;

g and ; but

a fine

t and vledge e not have, labor.

they nation when Look into your heart, your life. Does faith reside there?

Then, fear not, for you shall win.

Look into the offering that you are making to the world.

Count the truths one by one: A personal God; pre-existence; an accepted plan of salvation; a necessary fall of man; successive Gospel dispensations; a code of superlatively sound rules for obtaining happiness and winning God's favor; eternal life as well as immortality; eternal progression; salvation for all, based upon works, etc., etc. Then, fear not, for you shall win.

Place any of these pebbles of truth into your sling of faith, and walk cheerfully into the battle with error, for you cannot fail.

Learn to understand the Gospel. It is the only true phiosophy of life; it provides for physical, mental and spiritual health—that is happiness. It offers a rational salvation to mankind, to be placed forever beyond the power of evil. The world needs our offering; our world of unrest, of war, of economic distress, and of social evil. Humanity walks in darkness, seeking blindly for the meaning of life.

Follow David's example. Have courage. Under your commissioned authority and in the name of Israel's God, go forward. As the dark form of error and evil arises before you, lay a pebble of truth in your sling of faith and hear the joyous thanksgiving, as on the occasion of David's victory, "And the men of Israel and of Judah arose and shouted." Always be armed—with the sling of faith and the pebble of truth.

exemple how buries up at behild from oil to me difficill were

AS FLAMING FIRE

My dear Brother:-

"How can I gain the needed power to become an efficient and acceptable missionary?" A good question, born of your sincere desire! One needs power to teach truth to a world hard

of hearing and unwilling of heart.

I quite understand your desire. You have the spirit of your calling. You would like to be able to preach the Gospel with words that burn into the souls of your hearers. You want to be able to convince the multitude of the truth of your message. Indeed, you may approach that power, though never wholly attain it.

You must give of yourself to become powerful. There is no other way. Power comes from within. "He who loses his life shall find it." Then, the cause demands five things if you are to become a powerful missionary: 1. Time; 2. Energy; 3. Devotion; 4. Prayer and Humility; 5. Love.

You have time—twenty-four hours a day. Success depends on how time is filled. Every moment of it should be used for the advancement of the cause that you represent. Even the time used for eating, sleeping and recreation is, in a sense, spent for missionary purposes, for it keeps you more fit for the daily labor. Use time wisely, always keeping in mind the promotion of the Gospel cause, and power in the ministry is bound to develop within you.

You have energy. In the spiritual as in the material world, time multiplied by energy equals work done, which is always a measure of achievement. Look back over your missionary days. Your accomplishments will seem to be in direct proportion to the work that you have done. If all of your energy be expanded with the Gospel cause in mind, power is

the only possible result.

Health must be maintained to conserve and increase energy. Health comes from normal living. Health of body requires fresh air and clean water, plenty of them, wholesome food and regular exercise. Mental health likewise must be maintained

by s Spir in p is c Lette

of the must plan you It must then

do a tran daily and lang day stud become have side until fifty

in t dail rupl

ular

Exp lazy hard ever unti siste by study and by activity in communicating thoughts to others. Spiritual health comes from communion with heavenly forces in prayer and from righteous actions. The powerful missionary is careful of his full health. Read often your "Mother's Letter."

The manner in which you expend your energy is, however, of the greatest importance, if you really desire power. There must be vigor and effort in all that you do. Listless or unplanned labor leads to weakness. That does not mean that you should stamp like an elephant or rush about like a tiger. It means rather that in your efforts there must be a wise plan,

then a steady pull or push to the limit of your power.

Regularity permits the forceful use of your energy. To do a thing every day, and day after day, begets skill, which is transmitted into power. A missionary who spends an hour daily in studying a foreign language, really studying it, day in and day out, in a relatively short time becomes a master of the language, while the man who studies fitfully and neglects it a day now and then, is never certain of his ground. The man who studies the Gospel an hour a day, never missing a day, soon becomes an authority in the Gospel field. "Constant dripping wears away the stone." Look at the old granite steps which have been worn down by the tread of innumerable feet. Consider the mason who strikes the stone gently but regularly until it cleaves as desired. A fifty pound dog will make a fifty ton suspension bridge swing, as he trots evenly along.

Do you really want to acquire power? Then, make reg-

ularity of effort a guiding principle.

Nowhere is the principle of regularity of more value than in the missionary's daily routine. By all means make up a daily schedule and live up to it. You will double, nay quad-

ruple your efficient power.

A blood brother of regularity, so to speak, is persistence. Expending energy is work. Work implies effort. There is a lazy streak in all of us. Whoever gives up because the job is hard is doomed to failure. Would you win success in life, in every part and division of it? Then persist in the task set until it is accomplished. Power begs to accompany the persistent man. Someone said, "Persistence—Energy—Power," and coined the word "Pep."

There is no better missionary illustration of the value of

ficient your l hard

rit of

You Your your never

ere is

loses

things

Love.

Eppends

ed for

en the

sense,

it for

mind

inistry

aterial nich is r misdirect your wer is

energy. equires od and atained

persistence than in tracting. Once down the street with the tract and the missionary with his message is soon forgotten; been twice becomes a reminder; thrice, and people begin to talk human about him; four and five times and he begins to find friends; perform six, seven, eight or more times, and he has done his duty and living perhaps won a soul for the Kingdom of God. Follow-up mission tracting, that is, regular, persistent tracting in one locality, implie is the only really worthy tracting effort. Any other kind is a life a

slip-shod effort, with correspondingly small returns.

Regularity and persistence have a curious but delightful lation effect. After the first period of weariness, the resolute will to starte persist engenders a new feeling of strength and exhilaration; withou and the work goes on with greater ease and enjoyment. It is to co something like the experience of the foot racer. As he speeds you h over the track, weariness may attack him, but if he then be a summons his strength through an effort of will, new power general comes from some inner hidden reservoir, and he runs with man increased ease and speed. We say that he has his second wind. for the Most of us have unplumbed depths and stores of energy, which, if made available by regularity and persistence, would make us meet mighty, powerful men. You want to gain power as a mission- compe ary, you tell me. Then, be persistent, regularly persistent, servan in doing your job with its attendant tasks. The race of life should was never yet to the swift; but always to him who endures to things

Give of your time and energy and you will acquire power in ent to behalf of a cause. And yet not full power. There are other, he tru more subtle possessions of man, which give direction and will r character to your power and make it a living force in the

establishment of a cause.

Devotion directs the use of power. Devotion implies love help of a cause, belief in it, willingness to sacrifice for it. The devoted man has faith in the truth of his labor and in its seek ultimate conquest. Do you love anything so well that life itself seems less desirable? Then you are devoted to it. Do you love that something so well that you are willing to set aside ordinary pursuits, and labor for it daily? Then you are devoted to it. To live for a cause, to sacrifice for it in life, are he kn greater tests than to die for it. Such devotion to a cause invariably brings power, not to be measured by common standards. The martyrs for truth and the heroes of sacrifice have in the

eousn

use o Lord. knock F

To the for si Lord ment: h the

otten; been moved upon by devotion to render their high service to talk humanity. The common man who faithfully and patiently iends; performs his duty to family, friends and society, possesses the y and living power that comes from devotion. The really powerful ow-up missionary is the one devoted to the Gospel and all that it cality, implies. He is everywhere recognized by the sincerity of his d is a life and labor.

The devoted man needs little supervision and few regughtful lations. He finds his work from day to day. He is a selfvill to starter. If you can learn to fill your day with earnest labor, ation; without being directed in every detail; if you can be trusted It is to complete your task, under general regulations only-then speeds you have learned a secret of greatness. A missionary should then be a self-starter. "Here is the job; these are the methods power generally followed; live the Gospel; report the results." The with man who can obey such an order has attained to living power

wind. for the cause.

which, The Lord said to the Prophet Joseph Smith: "It is not ake us meet that I should command in all things; for he that is ission- compelled in all things, the same is a slothful and not a wise istent, servant; wherefore he receiveth no reward. Verily, I say, men of life should be anxiously engaged in a good cause, and do many res to things of their own free will, and bring to pass much righteousness." The mission president can not be everywhere preswer in ent to pass upon details or watch over missionary conduct, but other, he trusts that each missionary, by sincere devotion to his work, and will render service to the full satisfaction of all concerned.

n the Missionary power comes, then, from the devoted and full use of our time and energy. Yet, something more is needed: s love help from divine sources. All things are in the hands of the The Lord. In the last analysis all gifts come from Him. We must in its seek for them, but he gives them. "Ask and ye shall receive:

t life knock and it shall be opened unto you."

. Do Prayer is the beginning and end of the missionary's day. to set to the Lord he goes for help; to the Lord he presents his praise for success. The prayerful man declares by his attitude that he knows that he is but an instrument through whom the see instands have have a son of God, and can speak to your Father; but it does do away with pride and self-sufficiency and other similar weaknesses that allow power to be lost as the grounder

wire loses its electric current.

Finally, in the quest for power the missionary must culti vate love. Love is really the beginning of power, though her placed last. It is akin to devotion and humility. PowerfuMv d missionaries love God; love their fellow missionaries and fellow-believers, and love the people among whom they labor The last is probably the most difficult. Should we love alrestor men? The dirty, unkempt, ignorant, as well as those in are to higher stage of development? Should we love those which higher slam their doors in our faces, who hurl unclean epithets at us 2. Yes! All are God's children; the men and women the work important over our brothers and sisters; there is but one huma enter family. Until true love for all the people among whom wlargel labor has lodged in our hearts, we shall be as "sounding bras and a tinkling cymbal"; we shall not really be powerful in on for r ministry. "Love your enemies, bless them that curse you find do good to them that hate you, and pray for them which de spitefully use you, and persecute you, that ye may be thus as and children of your Father which is in heaven."

John, the beloved apostle, asked of the Lord that he mighand live and bring souls unto him; that is, to be a missionar plain always. This was granted; and in conferring missionary power upon him, it was promised that he should be "as flaming firoccup and a ministering angel." It is within the reach of everpublic missionary to win such power for himself, to add strength tof re strength, until in the teaching and defense of the Gospel, hilicity. world

words shall be "as flaming fire."

You asked, "How can I gain the needed power to becom The an efficient and acceptable missionary?" Will my suggestion Saint help you? It is not a difficult program; and the resulting power will be ample reward for your efforts. It will continufew w beyond the mission field, to fill your entire life with satisfaction many We 1

stand purpo

tact. the n d other

SOWING

st culti

PowerfuMy dear Brother:—

y labor You are in the mission field, 1. To bear witness of the love alrestoration of the Gospel; 2. To convert those whose hearts se in are touched by your message; and, 3. To help care for those who who have accepted the Gospel. Our threefold job is, 1. Finding! at us 2. Converting; 3. Holding. The first two are the most new work important for you, for provision is made by which those who huma enter the Church by the help of church organizations should hom whargely care for themselves.

ng bras Three fundamental proselyting problems must be solved in ou for real progress. Keep these in mind constantly and help

ese you find a solution for them.

hich de The first is to break down the prejudice that exists against be thus as a Church. Enemies have industriously circulated untruth and slander about us, from pulpit, in books, encyclopedias ne mighand newspapers, until the man in the street can not see us assignar plainly for the wall of prejudice that has been built up.

ry powe The second is to get a hearing. Though we may not ning firoccupy the pulpits that have slandered us, yet we may change of everpublic opinion by the printed word, corrected articles in works ength tof reference, and by more vigorous favorable newspaper pubspel, hilicity. Recent new editions of the great encyclopedias of the

world have included good, honest articles about the "Mormons." becom The changed attitude of the public press towards the Latter-day

ggestion Saints and their work is nothing short of marvelous.

resultin The third is to win friends for our cause, not merely the continufew whose hearts are touched by the truth of the Gospel, but the isfaction many who more or less definitely come into contact with us. We must secure the friendliness that comes from an understanding of our clean, wholesome people, and of our sincere purpose of helping humanity in its search for happiness.

The most effective proselyting comes from personal contact. When man speaks to man, souls more nearly touch, and the motives of men become apparent. "I can't hate that man"

said President Roosevelt. "I have talked with him for fivuncon minutes." Get near enough to a person to speak with him stoop and prejudice vanishes and friendliness is promoted. Man thems proselyting means and methods may be used, but the end isough view should always be personal contact.

Newspapers and the periodical press generally can be mad our powerful allies. We have made imperfect use of outleto opportunities in newspaperdom, yet that little has yielded verthe profitable returns. To-day, the press, practically the worlhave over, is open to us, if our approach is in harmony with estal as yellished standards.

Newspapers want news, interesting news and preferablishots accurate news. Newspaper men are human beings, essential formation kind and fair-minded, subject to the influences that come from a personal contacts. You need not fear reporters or editors. The newspaper fraternity should be among the first approach motion when you enter a new city or a new field, and contacts with the illustrate should be continued. Life-long friendships, often of high valusively have been established between missionaries and newspaper meaning the should be complished between the local press informed of coming or accomplished between the local press informed of coming or accomplished break

events. Whether our reports are used or not, our attempt sonal supply news is appreciated. "Mormons" still have news valid in most places. When the local newspaper is asked to avarious nounce a coming event, such as a Green and Gold Ball, theale statement should be carefully written out, preferably typewinder and handed to the reporter or editor, with a chat to secu his interest. A prepared document, if short and concise, wat all help secure the desired publicity. Give brief, written reporpoint of all conferences, socials and special meetings, to the pren one representatives, with a polite request that they be publishers a The press is surprisingly willing to give such publicity. Speci-ooms events, for instance a baseball game by Mormon missionariegula on July 4th or July 24th, in a country in which baseball is littlet it known, usually receives country-wide publicity. Publicity agenum should be appointed for all special gatherings. Current pu licity familiarizes the public with our presence, and preparravel lace

Do not hesitate to answer promptly any and every defamhere tory letter or article. Newspapers are nearly always williwould to give space to an answer equal to that used by the origin article. Such answers should be dignified and truthful, thounany

SOWING 37

for fivuncompromising in stating our message and history. Never ith him stoop to personalities. Whenever the local missionaries feel Man themselves unable to make suitable answer, assistance should be e end sought from the mission office. Copies of all such published be mad articles should be sent to the mission office.

Many magazines and newspapers would be willing to print

of ouwell-written articles about our beliefs and history especially if ded verthe proselyting purpose is submerged. Such indirect writings have very high value in our work. It is a field scarcely touched

th estabas yet.

Pictures are always welcomed by the press. Clear snapreferall shots of events in the mission field or elsewhere, and more ssentiallformal pictures illustrating our work add much to the interest

ome fro of an article, report or reply.
ors. The time will no doubt come when stereopticon pictures, proach motion picture films, phonograph records, radio programs-all with the illustrating and promoting our message—will be used extengh valusively. You should make free use of the opportunities now oper meavailable and supplied by the Church general offices. They help omplish break down prejudices, secure a hearing, and often lead to perttempt sonal contacts.

ews val Have you ever thought of the possibility of securing in ed to avarious places display space for a few of our books? One Ball, thealer told me that by having one Mormon book in his show

ly typewindow, he sold dozens of copies of the book.

to secu In many branches we have meeting rooms which are ours ncise, wat all times. It might be very profitable, from the proselyting on repoloint of view, to place a collection of our books and magazines the pren one of the rooms or the main room, and open it to the public publishers a reading room at certain hours of the week. Our meeting . Speciooms should be used most of the time, and not merely when issionar egular meetings are being held. Ours is an everyday religion, all is littlot just a Sunday affair. If our rooms are kept attractive, our city agen, wn people and strangers would find profit in using them.

rrent pu The suggestion has been made frequently, that a small preparraveling exhibit, featuring perhaps the Word of Wisdom, be placed in a small vacant shop, rented for a week or two, and y defamhere to give lectures, show slides and meet the visitors that

ys willivould be pretty certain to come.

te origin The methods of bringing our message before the people are ul, thounany and have not been exhausted. Use your head, prayerfully, and you will think out many untried methods of prose is ord

lyting.

You have said much about tracting. Tracting is not an Never ideal method of proselyting, but it is one of the best method togeth known for spreading a knowledge of the Gospel far and wide tection. Read the little pamphlet "Tracts and Tracting." There is one for mothing about tracting that must never be forgotten. From it Seek overy nature it inculcates humility. A humble missionary is visit in a successful one. It also develops the power to meet stranger builds cheerfully and naturally. It yields a very genuine satisfaction getting to the earnest worker. Two hours a day, every day excepting that I Sunday, devoted to tracting, will ensure to a large degree visited physical and spiritual fitness for the work of the mission field should and will also bring surprisingly many friends for the latter enough day cause.

It is unfortunate that so much tracting must be done that y the daytime when the menfolk are away. You should stud hurt f out the problem in each locality to find means of tracting mor among the male population. Factory workers often congrega of frie in the open at lunch time. That might give an opportunit availa

for tracting.

You must use your head in tracting. Know your tract or two use suitable tracts in each locality; look and speak your best-to tea and don't lose heart. You have something that the peop book would want, did they only understand it. Keep up tractin should Make your record about fifty hours per month.

It goes without saying that tracts should not be wasted and c The practice of delivering several tracts at once is not con chosen mended. Two at the most should be used. By the system follow up tracting, you will be able to deliver all your tracts i simple a more effective manner. Besides, tracts cost money, which musfound

The test in tracting is the number of conversations secure to pla One conversation is worth scores of tracts. You are nevenower sure how many of your tracts are read, but you make certa of its that the person with whom you converse hears you. T further always to discuss subjects that are of immediate or local ithe mi terest, and move from such subjects to the greater principles should Gospel.

When friends are made, invitations to visit them usual esting

come. These should be accepted and used wisely. Visitin such a

marrie It is g

> of vie advan

high a

prose is ordinarily done in the evenings. Elders must not visit a married woman unless her husband or some friend is present. married woman unless her husband or some friend is present.

Never make a visit alone. Two or more missionaries should be together when visits are made. That is not merely for the protection of the reputation of the missionaries, but also, because two or more persons make the evening more interesting to the hosts.

To mary it is the people in their homes. To have it is the people in their homes. To have it is the people in their homes. hary i visit members occasionally is likewise a good practice, for it ranger builds up the faith of the saints. Visiting for the sake of staction getting a free meal is unworthy of a servant of God. The homes cepting that have good cooks and pretty daughters should not be degree visited more often than others. Keep in mind also that visits in field should not be long. An hour and a half to two hours are latter enough. Do not stay in a house after ten o'clock at night. lone It is good practice to keep a record of your visits, to make sure that you treat all members alike, else they may justifiably have hurt feelings. You must have no favorites in the mission field.

g mor There is an increasing volume of printed matter for the use gregal of friends and investigators. Many pamphlets and books are ortunit available which state Gospel principles from various points of view. The purpose of the tract, a brief statement of one tract or two Gospel principles, is to awaken interest; of the pamphlet best-to teach more exhaustively one Gospel principle; and of a peopl book to furnish consecutive reading on Gospel themes. Care ractin should be taken not to lend investigators books that are too advanced for them. Of course, individuals differ in training waster and capacity; and books and other materials must be wisely

ot con chosen to fit individual powers and needs.

stem (The Book of Mormon is a fine missionary. Its style is racts i simple; a story runs through it; yet profound thoughts are ch musfound on almost every page. It may be read with interest by high and low, learned and unlearned. It is never a mistake secure to place the Book of Mormon in the hands of an investigator, nev however new, if sufficient interest seems to exist. The witness certa of its truth is in every paragraph. Many have needed no 1. Turther witness of the truth of the work established through ocal ithe ministry of Joseph Smith. Along with the Book of Mormon iples should be given, as helps to the reader, a few directions for reading it, together with references to some of the most inter-usual esting or important passages. Write to the mission office for Visitin such a sheet. Do not fail, in delivering a Book of Mormon

to call attention to the message of Moroni to all who would know the truth of the Book.

Investigators should be urged to attend the regular mee ings of the Church, for there is felt the uninterrupted flo of the spirit. You should attend all the meetings of youMy d branch regularly. Help meet the people at the door, especial I your own investigators; take part in the program if calle upon, and mingle with members and friends at the close of timent meeting. Be careful to avoid paying too much attention is als the pretty girls or attractive young men present for it alwathrough causes comment, and may cause injurious gossip. Be absolute that t fair to all. You are the one to whom all look for guidance, the be

Street meetings if conducted properly are valuable pros lyting means, especially valuable to the missionary in develoof yo ing his voice and self-confidence, and especially his wits. Tof tru heckler should be ignored. Nothing of permanent value gained by giving attention to professional troublemakers. Strecourse meetings should be opened and closed with singing and prayesional Personal contacts should be sought among those who become i Gospe Personal contacts should be sought among the street-meeting the terested in the Gospel message taught from the street-meeting the

platform.

You ask, "When should an investigator, who declares hi and a self convinced of the truth of the Gospel, be baptized?" Fir his b he must ask for it; second, you must be sure that he und teacher stands the first principles of the Gospel; and, third, you mithe I feel certain that he is trying to live the laws of God as cowhich tained in the Gospel. If the applicant is under legal age, pen mission must be secured from parents or guardian; if a marri he direct woman, the consent of the husband must be obtained.

You have done your best to proselyte, but have won in oth results you say. That should not discourage you. "Paman may plant and Apollos may water, but God gives the increase is use Do you know how and when the seeds that you have sor his m will germinate and grow? Our missionary history is fill ments with events almost miraculous, that have come from the usuital sung labors of missionaries in forgotten years. But, unless were remer sow there will be no harvest. That must be your only rent pos concern.

Lord.

you o fill y

KNOWING THE GOSPEL

ar mee

of yoiMy dear Brother:-

It is quite true, as you remark, that you are but an instruif called It is quite true, as you remark, that you are but an instruse of the through whom the Lord accomplishes his purposes. It ention is also true that the Lord is able to perform mighty works at alwathrough very humble, unlearned men. Yet, the fact remains beloute that the better you fit yourself as an agent of the Almighty lance, the better can you be used in divine service.

le pros You must prepare yourself; the Lord will direct the use develoof your power, and add to it, for the promotion of the cause

vits. Tof truth.

That which has been revealed you should learn and of value. Strecourse use, otherwise you have no claim on inspiration. Missensionaries must be students if they are to be teachers of the

ecome Gospel.

In May, 1829, while the Prophet Joseph Smith was translating the Book of Mormon, his elder brother Hyrum visited him ares hi and asked for instruction; in fact, he was already convinced of his brother's prophetic power, and was eager to go out as a te und teacher and preacher of the Gospel. In answer to this request you mu which is filled with valuable missionary counsel.

as co The first requirement placed upon Hyrum Smith was that age, post he keep the simple commandments of the Lord. He was directed "to do justly, to walk humbly, to judge righteously"—

won in other words to qualify himself by a spotless life, by love of "Pa" man and trust in God for the work that he desired to do. It notes is useless for any person to hope to advance in a cause, unless his motives are sound and he complies with established requires is fill ments. Obedience to law is an evidence of a frame of mind the unless you and all other missionaries should remember this, the beginning of wisdom in Gospel achievement.

Such compliance with the known laws of the Gospel make it possible for a person to be acted upon by the power of the Lord. Hyrum Smith was promised that "I will impart unto you of my Spirit, which shall enlighten your mind which shall fill your soul with joy." Such spiritual assistance enables

you to learn more rapidly and to comprehend more clearly votion the principles of the plan of salvation. Without such assistancous appears the page seems dark, and the mind fails to grasp the important of that which is said or spoken. Those who are truly entire the result of the page seems dark, and the mind fails to grasp the important of that which is said or spoken. Those who are truly entire that their command after

Even so, however, though Hyrum Smith conformed tigives Gospel requirements and secured the assistance from the Holmot at Spirit, it was necessary for him to take the next step. Beforbrief going out to preach the truth, he was directed to inform him such self. "Seek not to declare my word, but first seek to obtain Read my word, and then shall your tongue be loosed; then, if yo of scr so desire, you shall have my spirit and my word, yea, by the stand power of God unto the convincing of men." Just so must ever alone, missionary, having obtained, by obedience to the command 3. So ments known to him, the enlightenment of the spirit, proceed to positive seek to know the doctrine and principles of the Gospel. It it is the Lord's invariable law.

Such a search must be intensive. It must be serious study culties Hyrum Smith was directed to "study my word which hat I gone forth among the children of men, (the Bible) and als hour study my word which shall come forth among the children of the two men—(The Book of Mormon and other translations and revolutions),—and then shall all things be added thereto." Faith time, full study of the Gospel will make the humblest missionary time is

power of good for the cause of the Lord.

It is not enough that you, as a missionary, study the profit Gospel intensively. You must study it in the right manner theme. It is fatal to progress to examine any worthy subject to discove Church its weaknesses only, to prove its untruth. In nearly every be fassubject as in nearly every man, there is much good and strength labor-which must be sought for, if real mastery is to be gained joymed Errors and untruths, if they exist, will appear naturally an friend normally, but the finding of truth will be the major issue Brigham Young said that he would give all the errors of the world for one truth. Hyrum Smith was warned against the negative attitude: "Deny not the spirit of revelation, nor the spirit of prophecy, for woe unto him that denieth these things."

The application of these principles is the first of the spirit of prophecy, for woe unto him that denieth these things.

The application of these principles in the mission fiel office is not difficult. You must devote some time each day to the study of the principles of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter take day Saints; and that study must be preceded by faithful de an o

clearly votion to Gospel requirements, and accompanied by continusistancous application. Seeking which leads to success usually spells

imporhard work.

The morning study hour, jointly with your companion, mmand after prayers and breakfast, is of first consideration. It med the gives an excellent opportunity for missionary training. Do not allow yourself to shirk it. Divide the hour into three Befor brief parts: 1. Memorize and repeat useful scripture texts, and him such as are most often needed in defense of our faith; 2. The obtain Read and study for half an hour one of the standard volumes if yo of scripture. One can not comprehend the scriptures or underby the stand the true meaning of the authors by memorizing texts alone, but only by the consecutive reading of chapters; and mmand 3. Study, during the remaining time, one of the several expected the positions of the Gospel, by prominent writers of the Church.

It is probable that the mission office will provide outlines for suitable study courses for the morning classes. Send all diffi-

s study culties to the Mission office.

Those who serve in a foreign country must take another and als hour for language study. Concentration and regularity are dren the two first considerations. A person who will study a landary of the two first considerations.

ad reveguage, or any other subject, for a relatively short period at a Fait time, but persistently never missing a day, will in a very short onary time become well acquainted with the language or subject studied.

Spare moments of the day may likewise be used very day the profitably in reading—not necessarily on formal Gospel manner themes, but on subjects that may be used in the defense of the discove Church and its people. Let your reading in the mission field vever be faith promoting. Reading about the country in which you trengt labor—its history, commerce, thinking, etc.—will give real engained joyment, and will also furnish excellent material for making lly an friends whether in tracting or in other missionary activities.

The monthly district missionary meeting, which is held of the wherever branches are close enough together, furnishes a splennst the did opportunity to follow a course of study of interest to everybody. Public speaking and methods of teaching have been profitable subjects in such meetings. Here again the mission office will give helpful directions in the work. These gatherings generally occupy a whole day. A testimony meeting should take up the forenoon, at which every elder present is given an opportunity to speak and to bare his soul to his fellows.

knowledge.

Then in the afternoon, a definite course of study should be making studied in class form, followed by questions and comments, provoked by the testimonies and the study class. Difficult questions, likely to consume much time without corresponding time, benefit, should be sent to the mission office for answer. After the forenoon or afternoon meeting, the district business items should be disposed of, and missionary assignments made. In the evening, the group, if they remain together, could hold a street meeting or attend some branch meeting. It would be well, on that day, for the elders to refrain from attending shows. Let the day be devoted and dedicated to mental and spiritual preparation for the serious work of teaching the Gospe to an unhappy world.

Another field of study is unfortunately much neglected by missionaries. Many helps are being published for the guidance of missionaries and members. Missionaries shoul make special efforts to read and learn to understand sud materials as may be distributed for the advancement of th mission. Then only can the elders answer the many question asked, and by their replies win the confidence of the people The auxiliary guide material, the lesson courses and outlines should also be familiar to all missionaries, not merely to thos who may serve as teachers. Then, only will the missionaries shepherds of the flock, really understand the movements to up lift and inspire the people of the Church. A little regular read ing every day, will enable an elder to gather and remember thi

A warning respecting mysteries is necessary. No subject known to man is finally exhausted or complete. New knowledg is being added constantly to every department of inquiry. Go: pel knowledge is increasing daily. The Church believes in cor tinual revelation. In every department of knowledge, therefore there are limits to that which is known. Mysteries belong t the regions yet unknown, and should not be allowed to consum missionary time. If a question of fact arises that can not b answered after a few minutes, send it on to the mission office It is far better to dwell on the known, on things near at hand on the problems of daily life, than to try to unravel the un known, that which is far away, or of little practical value. is more important to know our daily, earthly duties, than to learn all about our possible place in the hereafter. It is by

greate inform

arise maste mind. hesita can a enligh The 1 place quest

seeml text (to the usual

mind too, that daily

have arise objec withi quest of th

> learn as re God.

since You latte it go and making each day worthy that we shall find our way to the ments greatest reward. We must learn to wait, patiently, for some fficult information, as yet withheld from the knowledge of man. In

onding time, everything will be understood.

A word on questions may help you. Questions naturally arise in your study, especially since you do not claim to be a master in Gospel lore. Unless questions do arise in your mind, you are probably not studying intensively. Do not hesitate to propound your questions to those who in your opinion can answer them. Your senior companion may be able to enlighten you, or, one of the older missionaries in the district. The monthly district missionary meeting is a suitable time and place for asking questions. It is perfectly proper to send questions to the mission office for answer.

Debates on Gospel questions among missionaries are unseemly. When two elders differ on the meaning of a Bible text or the statement of a Gospel principle, send the question to the mission office for answer. Undesirable feelings are the

usual results of debates.

As already said, many questions that occur to the human mind can not be answered. Man's knowledge is limited. Then, too, some questions are absurd. The best questions are those that pertain to the plain and simple principles given for man's

daily guidance.

Among many hundreds of missionary questions that I have collected, most of them deal with mysteries, certain to arise in the mind as one studies the Gospel. There is no objection to such queries, if it is understood that it may not be within the power of man to answer them. All in all the questions in my possession indicate an earnest consideration of the Gospel and its tenets. Do not hesitate to ask questions.

The greatest of rewards is promised those who study and learn the Gospel and then go out to defend it. "As many as receive me, to them will I give power to become Sons of

God."

This message is, then, that you qualify yourself by earnest sincere study of the Gospel for your work in the ministry. You and I, and all of us, must be intelligent defenders of the latter-day cause. If "a man cannot be saved in ignorance," it goes without argument that the Gospel cannot be preached and defended in ignorance.

glected or the should sud of the estion

After

items

e. In

ald be

ending

Gospe

to up r read er thi

subjec

people

wledg . Gos in cor erefore ong t onsum not b

he unue. I han to

THE UNSEEN WORLD

My dear Brother:-

"Is there an unseen world? Is it possible for man know it? What is faith?" A broadside of questions, sumilluson enough, but fair ones! I hope that I may be able to hell far fr

By "unseen world" you mean of course the part of th field. universe which can not be known directly by the ordinar senses of man-by seeing, hearing, smelling, tasting,

touching.

That such an "unseen world" exists is the chief con to pla clusion of man's search for truth throughout the ages. Ther contin is really no difference of opinion concerning that matter. Ye it is of the utmost importance to you, for you are preachin world faith, which is defined beautifully and comprehensively b the v the Apostle Paul-"Faith is the substance of things hoped for demonstrate and the substance of th the evidence of things not seen"-in other words, a certair discovery

knowledge of the "unseen world."

Science, which began its modern, conquering progres secure three hundred years ago, is the first witness. Astronomy ha and revealed infinite depths of space, filled with celestial bodie of ra wholly beyond the vision of man. Physics has shown that the found spectrum of light, with its traditional colors, is but a smal until part of the true spectrum, most of which is beyond the direct is de sensation of man. To-day, physics is chiefly occupied wit man's the study of radio activity, and speaks glibly of electrons, which explo belong to a world different from that in which man lives and longe moves and has his being, and which can not be known directl power by the senses of man. Chemistry bases its wonder-workin advances upon the doctrine of the existence of atoms, which are of such a degree of smallness as to be completely beyond Smith the reach of man's senses. A drop of water seemed that and very nothing more, until bacteriology demonstrated the frequent senses by compresence therein of almost infinite numbers of minute living beings. It would be fooligh to marshall evidence to convince we beings. It would be foolish to marshal evidence to convince you be re that modern science deals chiefly with an unseen world; and that every step of scientific progress is into the field of the unseen of m

It has mater

structi

but u ton, t totempte crete.

demoi knowl

know

senses

It has become a truism that the unseen world will furnish

material for man's unending exploration.

Philosophy, theology, and religion have likewise built their structures, by approaches other than those used by the sciences, but upon the doctrine that there is an unseen world. Eddington, the famous British scientist, writes, "We are no longer man totempted to condemn the spiritual aspects of our nature as s, surillusory because of their lack of concreteness. We have travelled to helffar from the standpoint that identifies the real with the concrete." That is, there is reality in the spiritual as in the material of th field.

The reality of an unseen world may be said to have been ng, c demonstrated. The contents of that "world" are beyond the knowledge or conception of any man. It is not becoming of conto place limitations upon that which may be found as man Ther continues his search into the "unseen" parts of the universe.

er. Ye Your other question remains, however. Can the "unseen eachin world" be known to man? Certainly it may be known. By ely b the very exploration of the unknown its existence has been ed for demonstrated. But, the method by which the unknown is certair discovered is of first importance. The unseen is seen, the unknown becomes known, only when aids to the senses are rogres secured. Modern astronomy was born when the telescope ny ha and the spectroscope were invented; physics knew nothing bodie of radio and its accompanying wonders until a substance was hat the found to convert radiations into light; there was no bacteriology smal until the miscroscope was produced. Every advance in science direc is derived from the invention or discovery of a new aid to d wit man's senses. This holds true in every department of human which exploration of the unknown, invisible universe. There can no res and longer be any question about the possibility of a person's directl power of knowing the unseen world if suitable helps to the vorkin senses be found.

The use of the Urim and Thummim by the Prophet Joseph which which is the translation of the Book of Mormon becomes beyond at an very rational in view of the demonstrated need of aids to man's senses when the unseen world is entered. True it is, as observed by countless persons, that man himself by earnest effort, may become a means whereby truth from out of the unknown may nd that be revealed. Thought itself may be said to be such a product of man' fitness to convert the unknown into the known. The

time came in the career of Joseph Smith when he could la shall aside the Urim and Thummim and other external helps, fo But i by effort and practice his spirit became the interpreter o shall messages from without.

Eddington approaches this view when he says, "Afte which exhausting physical methods we returned to the inmost recesse had l of consciousness, to the voice that proclaims our personalit siona and from there we entered on a new outlook." That is, th glorie revelations from within are greater than those from without concl

You will ask, no doubt, that though you accept all this how may you know for yourself of the unseen world, especial spirit with regard to the spiritual forces with which you are dealin deny daily. The formula is age-old; Adam knew it; and it neve the e fails. To gain a knowledge of the spiritual realm, to becom must assured of its reality, to gain a testimony, one must first desir that it greatly, then pray for help; must seek truth by earnest study as th and must try it out in actual practice in daily life. Desire tuned

pray, study, practice.

You will, however, do none of these things worthily unles life. you have a sincere desire to know the truth, to penetrate the curtain that hangs between the visible and invisible world it is Nature and Nature's God grant unto every man according in ju to his desire. That desire must be active; it must be trans of sci formed into effort, into a determined reaching out for the trut most sought. The law of the material world declares that our at philo tainments and successes are proportioned to our efforts. The spiral spiritual law is the same. The Prophet Joseph Smith use his powers to the utmost degree to place himself in a fi to ex condition to do the work the Lord had given him to do. You know must do the same, if you would know the unseen world. occur

This lesson was brought home to the first workers in th quiet Church. It was in April 1829. Oliver Cowdery, who had jus which begun to write for Joseph Smith, desired the gift of trans testim lation, which after due inquiry from the Lord was given him is the When Oliver attempted to use his gift he was unsuccessful This failure was explained to the two young men in unforgettable Lord words, "Behold, you have not understood; you have supposed He have that I would give it unto you, when you took no though his li save it was to ask me. But, behold, I say unto you, tha then you must study it out in your own mind; then you must asl befor me if it be right, and if it is right I will cause that your bosom great

the t

and a

ould la shall burn within you; therefore, you shall feel that it is right. lps, fo But if it be not right you shall have no such feelings, but you eter o shall have a stupor of thought that shall cause you to forget the thing which is wrong; therefore, you cannot write that "Afte which is sacred save it be given you from me. Now, if you recesse had known this you could have translated." Have you, a missonalit sionary in these days, tried this formula, and have you felt the is, th glorious warmth of divine assurance from your effort that your without conclusion is correct?

all this By the power of the spirit man does many things. The pecial spirit of God is everywhere present. No one has the right to dealin deny the universal presence of a divine influence, in a day when t neve the ever-presence of universal forces is accepted by all. Man become must place himself in a condition to recognize the messages t desir that come from the Holy Spirit. He must be to that Spirit studi as the receiving instrument is to the radio waves—he must be Desire tuned aright, by earnest desire, sincere prayer, devoted study and a scrupulous use of the principles of the Gospel in his daily unles life. Then, the glorious light of truth will burst in upon him.

ate th Great thinkers recognize this development in men. In fact, world it is held by many that the generalizations of thought come cording in just such a way. John Tyndall, one of the chief promoters trans of science in his day, wrote of Michael Faraday, one of the foree trut most scientific minds of all time. "Faraday was more than a our at philosopher; he was a prophet, and often wrought by an in-

. The spiration to be understood by sympathy alone."

h used. It is one of the mistakes of men, perhaps you are included, a fi to expect evidences from the unseen, unknown, but real and You knowable world, to come in great manifestations, in miraculous occurrences, in overwhelming events. It is not so. In the in th quiet hours of life, softly though penetratingly, the spirit ad jus which is our guide, speaks to us and develops within us the trans testimony of the unseen world and its relation to man which n him is the burden of our message to mankind.

cessful The story of Elijah illustrates the manner in which the ettable Lord speaks to his servants. The great prophet was in trouble. pposed He had fled for his life into the wilderness. He was downcast; hough his life's mission seemed about to fail. The word of the Lord , tha then came to him, "Go forth, and stand upon the mount st asl before the Lord. And, behold, the Lord passed by, and a bosom great and strong wind rent the mountains, and brake in pieces the rocks before the Lord; but the Lord was not in the wind: and after the wind an earthquake; but the Lord was not in the earthquake: and after the earthquake a fire; but the Lord was not in the fire: and after the fire a still small voice. And it was so, when Elijah heard it, that he wrapped his face in his mantle, and went out, and stood in the entering in of the cave. My d And, behold, there came a voice unto him, and said, What doest thou here, Elijah?"

Wind, earthquakes, fire, the elementary havoc-workers of eyed. earth, are not the means by which the Lord touches the hearts if it of those who really seek Him, but by the still, small voice, and I which no man can deny, once he has felt its influence and You message. The eloquent sermon before the multitude may be and y less effective in bringing about spiritual understanding, a com the reprehension of the unseen world, then the kind act to the widow

and her fatherless children.

The unseen as the visible world is directed by mind and others purpose. The finite mind of man by seeking aright may learn from will in the infinite mind that controls the universe. Science no longer speak scoffs at such conceptions. Sir James Jeans, world-famous conviscientist, declares, "The universe begins to look more like a great which thought than like a great machine. Mind no longer appears as an accidental intruder into the realm of matter; "we are begin porta ning to suspect that we ought rather to hail it as the creator and desired

governor of the realm of matter."

The unseen world exists; it is fathomless but not un fathomable; it may be known. By desire, prayer, study, and practice, the truths of the unknown world become apparent and faith is born. There are varying degrees of faith, some the result of the telescope and microscope, some of the decent, kind acts among human beings. The highest faith is the result o the sincere, obedient, unending effort to feel the warmth o truth's assurance in our bosom and to hear the convincing stil small voice amidst the hubbub of the world. That warmth and that voice are the certain evidences that the Lord lives and its ve that he guides us from day to day. The highest faith is born the tr from within.

We are never alone. The Holy Spirit is about us to help Pract and sustain us. Our problem is to keep ourselves so fit that tioned we can hear that which the spirit speaks to us.

lems.

truth. will and l into value ready

the ex comp tensiv search

That

FINDING TRUTH

cave. My dear Brother:-

Certainly you have the right to look at the Gospel openers of eyed. You must bear your testimony to the world, not mine, hearts if it is to be effective. You must weigh and measure, analyze voice and put together again, for yourself, until you are satisfied. e and You are in the world to teach truth-nothing but the truth; ay be and you must be able to state, from your deepest convictions, com the reasons for the faith that is within you.

You cannot, at once, answer all questions, solve all problems. In the beginning you must act on the experience of d and others-trusted leaders. But, meanwhile, your own knowledge from will increase as you diligently seek the truth; and soon you will longer speak "as one having authority," from your own undeniable amous convictions. "Seek and ye shall find" is the divine formula,

great which you may safely follow.

The method used in the pursuit of truth is of first imbegin portance. A truth seeker must be sincere and honest in his or and desire for truth and love of it, or he may mistake error for truth. An investigator in science who has no true love for truth, t un will probably make careless measurements and observations, , and and his conclusions will be unreliable and misleading. Look arent into your own heart. Have you come to realize the supreme ne the value of truth? Do you desire it above all else? Are you ready to pay the price for it?

The approach to truth must be made reverently. Prayer, oth o the expression of real desire, is a necessary precedent and accompaniment of a search for truth. Study, continual and inarmtl tensive, is required. The practice or use of truth, as a test of es and its verity, is an imperative requirement. Do you desire to know born the truth of the Word of Wisdom? Pray for help in your search. Study with infinite care the meaning of the revelation. help Practice its directions to the letter. Then the lasting, unquest tha tioned witness of its truth will come to you.

You ask, can man make any progress unless he doubts? That depends upon your definition of doubt. If you mean

HISTORIAN'S OFFICE

Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints

wind: in the d was And in his What

widow

ars as

, kind ult o

g stil

that you wish to establish, for yourself, the certainty of you place knowledge, then doubt is a good thing, something that move issues mankind towards truth. Then, doubt becomes a search fo truth. If, however, doubt means to you that you must assum You that whatever you have not proved for yourself is incorrec powe and wrong, doubt may become an evil and harmful thing progra The dictionary definition of doubt is uncertainty. It is well thing to use the word with that meaning. What you really mear and t I assume, is, can man make any progress unless he be seeke for truth? No. he cannot.

Just here, however, comes a vital distinction. There at ness two methods of searching for truth. One, the improper on defen is to examine every statement, event or occurrence to find the the error in it. Our whole experience, which includes our fu Gospe knowledge, proceeds from man, who is a being of limited power He is on the road to perfection, but he has not achieved i travel No scientist can make an absolutely accurate measurement. N land balance is sensitive to the last degree; no lens produces an imag them. completely faithful to the object looked at; no sentence conver as sp exactly the thought in the writer's mind. There is a "correctic due of factor" to be applied to every human accomplishment or col and clusion. That is one of the first lessons to be learned in the able philosophy of human activity.

You may spend your time looking for the errors or untrut gation of any man-made system, and you will be sure to find the of Es Even the revelations of the Lord, given through mortal me Joshu reflect in the form of their statements the human frailty of the were seer. But, of one thing be assured, if you spend your tin they and strength looking for error, you will not find truth. Soo the la all of life will be one great mistake. Bitterness and contem good for honest human endeavor will pave the pathway of vol into life. Men who seek for the errors of life do not help move t and race onward to happiness.

How different is the result of a search for the truth ar defen strength found in a man or a man-made system. Such them search will reveal to you that in practically every human produc land, conceived in honest desire, there is much truth, more the found untruth. In every man there is more good than evil. In su of al a search, errors and untruths will appear automatically, but Joshu by-products of human endeavor, and they will occupy a min seeks

many

tribes mure ye th of you place in the searcher's mind. They will be warnings, not major at move issues.

earch for If you become such a truth seeker much joy will be yours. st assum You will discern the innate good in humanity; the marvelous incorrec power of man to discover truth; and the vision of constant ul thing progression and the ultimate human conquest over material t is wel things will come to you. Your path will be one of confidence

lly mear and trust, of love and goodwill, of happiness.

be seeke There have been those in the mission field, happily not many, who have made the mistake of trying to discover weak-There at ness within the Gospel; and when error in human statement or oper on defense has been found, have gloated over their discovery, to find the forgetfulness of the essential, tremendous truth of the our fu Gospel. Such mistaken searchers always move towards apostasy.

d power A story from ancient times points the lesson. Israel, hieved i traveling in the wilderness, lost faith in the existence of the nent. N land "flowing with milk and honey," which had been promised an imas them. Moses, therefore, sent twelve men, one from each tribe, e conver as spies into the land, to bring home a first-hand report. In correction due course of time the expedition returned. All but two, Caleb t or co and Joshua gave testimony against the land. It was not favored in the able in soil or climate and could not be taken from the warlike tribes that occupied it. "And all the children of Israel murmured against Moses and against Aaron: and the whole congrer untrut gation said unto them, Would God that we had died in the land ind the of Egypt!-Were it not better for us to return to Egypt-And ortal me Joshua, the son of Nun, and Caleb, the son of Jephuneh, which ilty of the were of them that had searched the land, rent their clothes: And your tin they spake unto all the company of the children of Israel saying, th. Soo the land which we passed through to search it, is an exceeding contem good land. If the Lord delight in us, then he will bring us of you into this land, and give it us; a land which floweth with milk move t and honey. Only rebel not ye against the Lord, neither fear ye the people of the land; for they are bread for us: their truth at defense is departed from them, and the Lord is with us; fear Such them not." Caleb and Joshua had gone into the promised n producland, looking for its virtues; the others for its faults. All more the found that for which they looked. It is not remarkable that . In su of all the hosts of Israel who left Egypt, only two, Caleb and lly, but Joshua, were allowed to enter the Promised Land. He who y a min seeks for truth shall find it, and his reward shall be great.

There is yet another phase of the question that I know set up will help you. Human knowledge falls really into two classes joy in facts and inferences. Many serious mistakes are made by to the

confusing the two.

That which we know through our senses, with or withou the aid of instruments, facts of observation, constitute the really dependable part of human knowledge. That is, the body mission of such facts has certain reliability to the extent that our sense and instruments permit of accuracy. The eye can only see so far, and the telescope only so much farther. There comes a point, always, when a large "correction factor" must be ap plied even to facts of observation. Yet facts are the safe basis of our knowledge.

Inferences on the other hand are conclusions drawn from observed facts. They may and do vary according to the operation of different minds. The sun rises in the east and sets in the west. The ancients inferred from this and other similar facts that the sun revolved around the earth. W moderns, using the same facts with others added, infer that the earth moves around the sun. Facts remain constant, unles better means of observation change them; inferences chang with the increase of knowledge. One may accept facts with safety, but inferences, known as theories and hypothesis, should be used with guarded care. This is a fundamental lesson for the seeker after truth.

Many men have quarreled over inferences, such as the theory of evolution, which even now is changing and shifting its ground; or over the age of the earth, which is yet in the region of hypothesis. To build a system of truth on an inference

is to make ready to stumble at the first step onward.

There are facts and inferences in theology as in geology In the restored Gospel we have as the first fact that Joseph Smith saw the Father and the Son. The evidence of that fad is complete for any really honest searcher after truth. The location and manner of return of the lost tribes are yet in the region of hypothesis. In your Gospel study you must distinguis carefully between facts and inferences.

Mysteries are in the region of the unknown. Entirely too much time is spent upon their elucidation. In process of time light will be shed upon them, but not by the way of continual jangling about the various inferences that have been

knowle Gospel

philoso is a m attentio is the oppone is an o and ca mission or secu princip

Ti its chi and be difficu honest day af able to H

ite the

1. W

in the ference geology Joseph nat fac 1. The t in the tinguis

as the shifting

Entirel cess of way o ve beer

know set up concerning them. We live; that is a fact; we want classes joy in life; another fact. To bring joy into life, by obedience ade by to the few simple laws laid down by God is worth more than a knowledge of the theories concerning the mysteries of the withou Gospel.

Yet one more thought. There are those who in the e body mission field feel that they must read far and wide in the sense philosophies of man to be able to defend the Gospel. That see so is a mistake. The search for truth requires that we give our omes attention to it directly. Thorough knowledge of the Gospel be ap is the best weapon in behalf of our cause, whosoever our e basi opponent is. "Beware of the man who knows one book." is an old adage. The man who knows the Gospel knows much, n from and can make a good defense before any society. During your to the missionary career let your reading and study, whether in Church ast an or secular books, be focussed upon the elucidation of Gospel d othe principles.

Truth is simple and easily understood. That is one of hat the its chief tests. Truth may also be known by its wholesome unles and beneficial effects. It is far from mysteries and things chang difficult of comprehension. It squares with sincere desire and ts wit honest experience of life. The Gospel is concerned with everyshoul day affairs, with making people happy in daily life and accept-

for the able to their Father in Heaven.

Have I helped you? If not, ask again.

My dear Brother:-

You could hardly expect to undertake missionary work alread new to you, without meeting some difficulties and feeling some discouragement. In fact, it would not be well if you escaped reform the hardships of the work. It is by overcoming that we increase ness of in power and fitness for greater labor.

As you go down the street, knocking on doors, some slammed in your face when your identity is disclosed, you begin to wonder if any of the people really want your message if indeed you are not wasting your time in offering something

that the people do not desire.

This feeling is of course one of the devil's oldest trick to cause a man to fall. Lack of confidence in your own power or in the value of your message will lead to discouragement and then to fear. A discouraged man has no power; on who thinks his words have little value, speaks with hesitation a fearing man is always being pursued. Fear is man's morta enemy and the devil's most effective weapon. Fear firs unnerves a person and makes him useless in life's labor; then if allowed to continue, destroys both body and soul.

Remember that the world certainly is looking for help such as the Gospel can give. Even a superficial view of conditions existing anywhere on earth shows that humanity is unhappy. Poverty stalks abroad in the midst of plenty; sick ness invades the palace of health; youth knocks on the door of opportunity and finds it closed; age looks with sorrow on a misspent life, useless wars fill the years. The meaning of life is as a dark mystery; man feels himself helpless on an earth that which he knows would yield abundantly for all human needs Do not deceive yourself. Humanity is not satisfied with present day conditions; and least of all with an explanation of life's meaning that rests on blind chance and pictures a black destine for most of humanity.

Remember also that mankind are essentially lovers of truth, and, once truth is discovered, accord it high reverence long In the soul of man the love of truth is cherished above all else his f

awake of life

Smith pel of

harve

of hu

eterna

huma

after. and d the tl by wl accep very life. self-g may : mind throu healtl ice to of tru

mann to be him in th econd

pictu

In some it may be dormant; but there it is, waiting for the awakening; and once awakened it becomes the greatest passion

of life.

In many of the early revelations to the Prophet Joseph Smith the Lord uses a significant phrase: "The field is white work already to harvest." The ages of dark, superstitious years, g some followed by the increasing enlightenment of the centuries of reformation and science, have prepared humanity for the richnerease ness of full truth. The world hopes and prays, waits and works for solutions of its big problems—just such solutions as the Gospel offers. We may trust the Lord. "The field is white already to

harvest."

Consider our offering. First we present an explanation of human life. Man lived, before he came on earth, he is eternal; he is on earth in harmony with a divine plan for human progression; he shall live on progressively in the hereafter. Within these principles lie the answers to many deep and dark queries that life and experience have propounded to the thinking soul. Next, we teach laws of living and conduct by which existence on earth may be made universally happy and morta acceptable. All are the children of God, brethren and sisters in very deed, hence all should be provided with the necessities of life. Co-operation and brotherhood are made practical in a self-governing, self-supporting Church. Then we show how man may rise to higher personal powers by obedience to laws of body, mind and spirit. Health leads to happiness-health of body of con through the Word of Wisdom; health of mind through education; health of spirit through spiritual exercise, such as prayer, servdoor of truth. Have your and dead, and dedication of self to the cause of truth. Have you ever tried to get a view of the whole Gospel of life problem to state the truth in such terms and with such courage problem to state the truth in such terms and with such courage, that interest and desire may be aroused.

Perhaps you bring discouragement to yourself by the very present manner of your approach. It is the first law of good teaching of life's to begin with the pupil as and where he is, mentally, and lead destinv him into higher knowledge and conceptions. Men engrossed in the struggle for a livelihood may be reached best through economic enlightment. The elder was wise who obtained a verence long Gospel talk with an old lady who had shut the door in all else his face several times, by telling her that he had a recipe by

d, you nessage. nething

t tricks

er; one ar firs : then

r help inity is needs

vers

which health and beauty could be maintained into old ag is rat When he had taught her the Word of Wisdom, he led h the so gradually to other, apparently more remote principles of trut You might make more headway, if in your first contacts wi people you dwelt on the practical applications of the Gospe People can no longer be frightened into obedience, and wh is more, you should never attempt to do so. In any ca your first step should be to interest the people.

Half-hearted work leads nowhere. Labor that consum only part of your energy is largely lost. In the same ear revelations to the Church, the Lord bids each one of the ear workers to "thrust in his sickle with his might." That is phrase to remember, "With his might." When you are d couraged look back carefully and honestly, and you will fin that your work has not been done with all your might. Victor is bound to come to him who gives all of himself to the cau

he represents, if there be truth in the cause.

The revelation continues. "Whoso desireth to reap let hi thrust in his sickle with his might and reap while the day last It is not enough to thrust in the sickle, even with his mig but one must reap while the day lasts. That is the lesson persistence exemplified in the practice of follow-up tracting Once down the street with a tract and some good is done; h ten times down that street will discover those who may become interested, and will enlighten even the unfriendly concerni the true meaning of the restored Gospel. "Reap while t day lasts."

When you work with all your might, and persistent courage comes to you. Really, the lazy, indifferent or indole person is at heart a coward; that which passes for his coura is but bluster. Courage is fathered by faith and mother by industry; it is an intelligent certainty of the truth of cause. Courage is the reward of the faithful and dilige "Yea, whosoever will thrust in his sickle and reap, the same called of God. Therefore, if you will ask of me you shall receive if you knock it shall be opened unto you." From out heavenly precincts, courage to dare and do in behalf of tru comes to him who keeps at his work everlastingly.

Do not misunderstand. Acceptable courage does not bot or threaten. It does attempt to magnify the individual. is not like the wind, the earthquake or the raging fire;

The v ment the w which in thi faith. soeve these guida

ence

missi

in the

Engla "Why 1840 in E direc pravi in ei other numl rema Your that Kiml siona that after after

of C of a Con pers in th

the

have

by o

cts wi Gospe d wh av ca

nsum e ear ne ear at is are di vill fi Victor

e cau

let hi y lasts mig esson tractin one; h becon

ncerni

hile t

sistent indole coura nother h of dilige same recei

ot bos dual. fire:

out

of tru

ld ag is rather like the still small voice whispering, unceasingly, to led he the souls of men until it is heard and understood. Your work f trut in the mission field must be done in the spirit of humility. The work of the Lord is your concern; you are but an instrument of service, with no claim to special honor. Remember the words of the Lord to the early workers in the Church, which are as applicable to us in this day. "No one can assist in this work unless he shall be humble and full of love, having faith, hope and charity, being temperate in all things, whatsoever shall be entrusted to his care." Will you memorize these words? They contain an unequalled code for missionary guidance. Humble love gives life to courage, power to persist-

ence and strength to effort. You have probably had some one remind you of the great missionary success of Wilford Woodruff, in Herefordshire in England. And the same missionary friend has probably asked, "Why do we not have such success to-day?" It is true that in 1840 Brother Woodruff, then laboring in the so-called Potteries, in England, was moved upon by the spirit, and that he went directly to a large group of people in Herefordshire who were praying for light, a group before unknown to him, and that, in eight months he converted all but one of them, and many others, in Herefordshire, Gloucestershire and Worcestershire, in number altogether more than eighteen hundred souls. It was a remarkable occurrence, and the only one of it kind in the Church. Your friend who repeated this story probably forgot to tell you that just after this experience, Brother Woodruff, with Heber C. Kimball and George A. Smith, all apostles and mighty missionaries, went to London to begin the work of proselyting; and that for days they could make no headway whatever, and that after twenty-three days only one convert had been made, and after months of labor only a handful of people had accepted the Gospel. Yet in the years that followed, many hundreds have been gleaned in London for the Cause of Christ, but one by one and ever so slowly.

The hundreds of thousands of converts to the true Church of Christ have been made singly, here one and there one, "one of a city and two of a family." That is only to be expected. Conversion to the restored Gospel of Jesus Christ must be a personal one. "Every tub must stand on its own bottom," in the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints. That means, a complete surrender of former beliefs and practices based of erroneous teaching and tradition and the acceptance of a whole new series of truths. Under such conditions, wholesale con

versions can not be expected.

Don't let yourself be discouraged by hearing it said the all the righteous have been found in the land in which you labor. There are thousands in every land waiting for the message of truth—the message of daily comfort and joy. We do not curse cities that refuse to hear us; perhaps we did not present the message wisely. We do not wash our feet against a whole people because of mistreatment by a few, misinformed individuals.

Think the matter over, and you will know indeed tha "the field is white already to harvest," but that our work is to gather in the well-filled ripened heads, which are occasionally found among the hosts of weaker plants. There are as man to be gathered as ever before.

My d

than have for v that missi tiona rifice

looks
It is
rathe
may
with
That
cloth
Char
Weal
not p
of th
tute
prob.
you

and cardi 3. C close amor

respo

one person is conknown

OUR MEMBERS

My dear Brother:-

You could not have said anything to please me more do no than that you love the members of the Church wherever you have found them in the mission. You have learned to look for virtues rather than faults, and of course one always finds that which he seeks. Love for humanity is indispensable in missionary labors. Especially are those entitled to our affectionate service who by virtue of their strong faith have sac-

rificed much to join the Church of Christ.

People differ. In strange countries with habits and outlooks new and novel to you, these differences loom very large. It is a fact, also, that the Gospel has attracted the poor rather than the rich. That has always been the case. You may be tempted to compare the membership of the mission with the people in organized, well-to-do stakes of the Church. That would be unfair. Men are not properly judged by the clothes they wear, the food they eat, or their employment. Character ignores form, for it lodges in the essence of a man. Wealth, position and fame, like beauty, are skin deep and do not prove that men are honest or virtuous or kind. The people of the world to whom you preach the Gospel and who constitute our mission membership are like your grandparents, who probably were converts to the Church. The people among whom you labor are quite worthy of the best in you; and they will respond to the best that you give them.

The membership of the Church everywhere are helped and made secure in their lives and faith by the operation of five cardinal principles: 1. Self-Government; 2. Self-Support; 3. Church activity; 4. Education; 5. Recreation. When these closely related principles are in full operation, faith prevails

among the people and all is well.

The Church of Christ is a self-governing body. That is one of the most glorious principles of the Gospel. Every person who enters the Church does so because he, himself, is convinced of its truth. He stands upon his own feet. His knowledge, added upon daily if he is active, makes him able

sed or whole le con

id tha labor sage o presen whole d indi

ed tha vork i ional man

to explain and defend the Gospel and to serve the Church. Every person is eligible for places of responsibility in the Church. Every man of sufficient maturity, if faithful, holds the Priesthood, the authority of God, and may perform the ordinances of the Church. There is no Priesthood class within the Church, no paid ministry, and no class distinctions.

The principle of self-government should be taught the people; and every group should be allowed to govern themselves, under the rules and regulations of the Church. Every mission branch should be officered, if possible, from its own membership. Missionaries should serve as branch officers only in exceptional cases. The function of a missionary is to proselyte, not to watch over, except in a general way, the

membership of the Church.

You may object by saying that the local members lack experience. That may be so. Therefore, give them experience. Stand ready to help them if they slip, but do not condemn them if in their inexperience they make mistakes, especially in the beginning. You may be sure that a man who has joined the Church in full faith, if he lives the Gospel, has it in him to take official part in the activities of the branch in which he lives. Mighty strength comes to any group that develops power to govern itself. This principle has been in operation from the organization of the Church. The Prophet Joseph Smith said, when asked how he managed to govern such a heterogeneous group of people, "I teach them correct doctrine and they govern themselves." Only upon that basis can we truly progress.

This implies that the local male members of a branch should have the Priesthood conferred upon them as rapidly as is consistent with their growth in faith and knowledge and good works, and in power to comprehend responsibility. Faithful men are entitled to the Priesthood and have a claim upon it. With a sufficient number of men holding the Priesthood, a branch may safely be trusted to govern itself under the super-

vision of higher authorities.

The principle of self-support is closely akin to that of self-government. The Church must be self-supporting, and each division, branch or ward, must aim for self-support. Those who live on charity suffer a moral corrosion in spite of all their good intentions. To avoid this, for the multitude of differing people, the Church should not hesitate to devise

me em diti this sys off Its pra not

off law the the wh the eve mo of

fro

sel be is in by

be

Th dut stu vei pe gui inc log Te

of in Th hurch.
In the holds
m the within

the them-Every sown fficers is to

s lack rience. them in the ed the o take lives. ver to

said, eneous they ogress. should as is good aithful

m the

upon thood, supernat of , and

Those of all de of devise

methods and find means by which each individual may find employment and be made self-supporting. The general condition of the world has made it impossible to accomplish this fully, but a splendid approach has been made to it. The system known as the United Order, some day to be practiced, offers a workable solution of the world's economic troubles. Its present approach is through co-operation, which has been practiced assiduously by the Church. Since the people were not ready for the United Order, the law of tithing was instituted.

The actual support of the Church as an institution comes from the operation of the law of tithing and the law of fast offerings. These laws should be taught to the people. These laws are of divine origin. The people who observe them derive the greatest benefit; but the tithing of the people supports the Church and helps the poor; the fast offerings are used wholly for the poor. If all the people paid a full tithing of their income, every need of the Church would be met; and if every member of the Church went without three meals a month and gave the equivalent value as fast offering, one out of every thirty persons could be fed entirely, and poverty would be wiped off the earth.

Teach the people to take a pride in making their branches self-governing and self-supporting. A deep peace and joy will

be their reward.

Activity in the affairs of the Church is necessary if faith is to burn brightly. Inactivity, rusting, apostacy, are steps in a natural, logical sequence. Provision is therefore made by which every member may be kept active in Church affairs. The Priesthood have their meetings, branch teaching and other duties. The older sisters, organized into the Relief Society, study, visit, care for the poor and the sick, and otherwise keep very busy. The Mutual Improvement Associations for young people and the Primary for the children furnish study courses, guided activity and wholesome recreation. The Sunday Schools include all, from the youngest to the oldest, and furnish theological instruction for all. The Genealogical Classes and the Temples, in temple districts, yield agreeable activity for those of all ages. Activity is furnished everyone; and none is safe in the Church without activity.

Be especially mindful of the young people of the branch. They are the hope of the future. It is doubly important that they be kept busy. The Church attempts to furnish recreation for the young people. It is well to remember that recreational activities not only satisfy natural longings among our members, but also serve a real proselyting purpose. Those not of the faith

often mingle with us in recreational hours.

You, a missionary, should not seek to hold official position in these branch organizations; but missionaries may well act as teachers of the various classes, with local assistant teachers in training, and as recreational directors, and should stand ready at all times to give counsel. The actual management of the organizations should be in local hands, with the counsel and advice of the missionaries who always represent the mission president.

The Church attempts to enlighten its people. of God is intelligence." "No man is saved faster than he gains intelligence." There is no place for ignorance in the Church of Christ. It is the conservator of truth, of all truth, in every department of learning. Every Church organization, has a modern up-to-date study course; and the Church has ever fostered education. The doctrine of self-government prac-

tically compels an enlightened constituency.

Finally, the fifth related principle, recreation, might have been placed under activity. A full and rounded life is the ideal of the Gospel. No cloistered remoteness is acceptable in our whirling world of active, growing men and women. The Church, therefore, as an organization, promotes such activities as will serve recreational purposes, re-creating those who take part. The Latter-day Saints must be a happy people. They smile, dance, enjoy music, the drama and all the arts, live out of doors and commune with nature.

These five principles for the upbuilding of the membership should be understood and fostered by you and all missionaries. You should give intelligent help in implanting these principles in the minds and souls of the people, and in making them parts

of their lives.

No matter how carefully watched, some will become indifferent, will become backsliders. They might well become the special concerns of the missionaries. There is little virtue in spending anxious, busy years in bringing one soul into the Church while one already in it is sliding out through neglect. The test of the efficacy of the Church is whether it can hold

its n kind com keep

live

be e how in v Ordi bran You serio stan love of s then for fear orat welc then

> visit Chu surp that prid serv ence and men

our hear Gos tion

of forn back

its members. The gentlest of hands should be held out, and the kindest of words spoken, to the brother or sister who has become careless or indifferent. With them we should labor, to

keep them active in the fold.

There is always a cause for backsliding. If it is failure to live the Gospel, the principles of the plan of salvation must be explained, with reasons given, to the backslider. Frequently, however, it is lack of activity; then hasten to find some place in which the erring brother or sister may find work to do. Ordinarily, the backslider has been in contention with some branch member. Human beings will talk about one another. You should not, however, take such branch misunderstanding too seriously. Follow up the one who is not strong enough to stand in the face of gossip, and teach him the virtue of brotherly love, but do not made a mountain of evil out of a molehill of gossip. Bring the contending parties together, and teach them to forgive one another without trying to fix the blame for the controversy. Seek out the unhappy, the wayward, the fearing, help and comfort them, and trust that the others will get along together Teach the branch to correct its ways, and welcome the truant member. The spirit of the Lord will help them as it helps us.

You can give constructive help to the members if, as you visit about, you will help develop pride in the Church. Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints possesses an unsurpassed life-philosophy, a noble history of high achievements, that justify our faith in its divine origin. There should be a pride in the possession of the Gospel that will give joy in serving it. Such an honorable pride manifests itself in obedience to Gospel requirements, in seeking better meeting halls and keeping them clean and attractive, and in making every

member creditable before God and man.

Likewise, you and the other missionaries can do much for our members by stimulating faith and love and trust in their hearts. This comes also from obedience to the laws of the Gospel, such as the word of wisdom and tithing and participation in Church activities.

Life is not easy for our members. By their acceptance of the Gospel, they have separated themselves from their former companions and older habits of life. They are thrown back upon the Church for most of their daily interest. You

osition ell act achers stand ement ounsel ission

eation

ational

mbers.

e faith

an he n the truth. ation. n has prac-

have

glory

s the ole in The vities take They e out

rship aries. ciples parts e in-

come irtue the glect. hold

must learn to understand their point of view and comprehend their feelings and difficulties, and prize them for their courage and strength. Do not seek to preside over them, but stand back of them to help in case an error is made. They are never to be ruled "with an iron hand," but led by brotherly love. The test is when they are about to fall, do they straighten themselves again. The Lord does not rule with a heavy hand; but with gentleness and love does He draw us upward into joyful lives.

My

now portu

the only to the beth of copani

man

fore, one law lems the burd

are, he is envy your junio in h train force teach

you

is o

THE FIRST COMPANION

My dear Brother:

hend

tand never love.

rhten

and:

into

It was practically inevitable that in time you would become a senior companion to some elder. I am glad that you have now received the appointment, for it will give you new opportunities for using the powers with which you have been endowed.

You will note that I use the word "appointed." The man who has been in the field the longest is not necessarily the senior companion in a group of elders. He is the senior only in length of service. The senior companion is appointed to that position by competent mission authority; and he may be the youngest in length of service. In nearly every instance, of course, the elder longest in service is appointed senior companion. But, it is always an appointment.

"All things must be done in order in the Church" was the message of the Lord to the Prophet Joseph Smith. Therefore, when the elders of modern Israel go out, two and two, one must act as spokesman or presiding officer. Under the law of the Priesthood the two elders must work out their problems together in love, and agree upon all actions taken, but the one appointed to be the senior companion must bear the burden of leadership.

You tell me that the elder whose senior companion you are, has just come into the mission field, that as a missionary he is not a week old. You are certainly fortunate; I really envy you. Now, you have almost the greatest opportunity of your mission. The help and training that you give your junior elder will perpetuate your ideals. On his tongue and in his actions, and by the teaching of those whom he will train, your views and experience will continue to be a mission force long after you have been released. That is how the teacher lives, generations after the school has closed. That is one form of eternal life.

Have you measured the responsibility now resting upon you? The training that a missionary receives during the first

so

let

to

va by

sa

je

or

ju

Y

ha

to

VO

wl

un

in

VC

be

fo

of

of

wi

of

co

re

to

an

ro

ho

pr

of

gu

th.

two or three months of service determines very largely his course of action throughout his mission. Habits begotten in the beginning, whether for good or evil, are not easily shaken off. "As the twig is bent, so the tree is inclined," is absolutely true in the training of missionaries. The responsibility for starting this young elder correctly in his sacred work is yours, for you are his senior companion; and you may not shirk it.

A laughable incident happened at the National Steeple Chase this year. At the first difficult jump an American horse whirled around and galloped in the wrong direction. A dozen of the others followed him. None of them came in winners.

They had made a poor start.

A senior companion literally is the keeper of the newly arrived elder's missionary future. Do not ever forget it. Cain and Abel offered sacrifices to the Lord. The sacrifice of Abel, a righteous man, was accepted; that of Cain, an unrighteous man, was rejected. In jealous anger Cain slew his brother Abel. When called to account for his crime, he airily answered, "Am I my brother's keeper?" The answer of the Lord to the man who refused to be his brother's keeper rings down the years. "The voice of thy brother's blood cries unto me from the ground. And now thou shalt be cursed from the earth which hath opened her mouth to receive thy brother's blood from thy hand. When thou tillest the ground it shall not henceforth yield unto thee her strength. A vagabond shalt thou be in the earth." With a mark of disgrace upon his forehead, Cain was shut out from the presence of the Lord. My dear brother, it is one of the greatest crimes to lead a life, placed in your keeping, into forbidden paths, or to be careless of its future.

You have much of your mission behind you; he has all of his before him. Are you thinking and talking about your coming release? that is, are you "sitting on your trunk," when you should be looking forward, ahead, with the new worker placed in your keeping? If so, you are injuring beyond computation the young elder and his future. Not only are you dissipating the earned rewards of your own labors, but you are disqualifying him from winning the possible reward of his service. The curse of Cain will overtake you sooner or later.

Do you think, because you have been in the mission field a year or two, that you know mission methods and regulations so well that you can distort them a little to suit your personal convenience, and drag your young companion with you? Then let me assure you, that you are of the breed of Cain, subject to his punishment.

These are strong, sober words; but this letter deals with

a weighty, important subject.

Do you speak well of missionary service and point out its value and greatness; or do you emphasize the mistakes made by the missionary staff and others? Do you speak of the sacred character of missionary work, of its heaven-high objective, of its marvelously beneficial effects upon the missionary, or do you jest about it? Your point of view may become your junior companion's opinion of missionary life and purpose. You have not become soured, of that I am sure; but if you have, secure some sweetness, or report that you are unfitted to guide a young missionary. I certainly hope that if you allow yourself do depart from approved missionary ways and spirit while training the new elder, he will recognize your error and unworthiness and turn upon you and rend you with his contempt and continue to follow the straight and narrow missionary way in spite of you.

As a senior companion put yourself in the place of your young elder in all of your planning. Let his missionary good be a guide in all of your decisions. It may mean some sacrifices for you who have "gone through the mill" and some repetition of principles and procedure now familiar to you, but the joy of helping to fashion and shape a mighty messenger of truth will compensate you for your self-denial, and the blessings of heaven will descend upon you.

It is particularly important that you train your junior companion in industry. Tract with him as never before, regularly, intelligently. Teach him from your experience how to secure contacts, how to follow them up, how to meet people and impress them. Follow without deviation the recommended routine of a missionary's day: Early to rise, prayers, the study hour, the tracting period, visiting friends and saints, study, preaching, prayers, and early to bed. Do not slip up on any of these things, for the lessons you teach your companion will guide him henceforth and he will pass them on to others.

Do not ever leave your companion. Impress upon him that separation from a companion is the devil's opportunity.

eple orse ozen ners.

urse

be-

off.

itely

for

urs.

c it.

ewly Cain of unhis irily the ings unto

the ner's shall shalt his ord. d a be

your when rker npuissidis-

ield ions

vice.

There would be few mistakes committed in the mission field if elders were never alone. You know that no elder, even if he is appointed to a duty that requires solitary travel has the right to undertake it without leaving a detailed itinerary with his companion, and he should account upon his return

for every moment spent away.

This same ruling applies to everyone. A district president, for example, should always leave with the elders in the lodge where he lives his travel schedule, and he should also account to his fellow missionaries for the time he has spent away. A district president is no better than any other elder in the mission. He merely has another calling. No missionary has the right to spend any of his time while in the mission field without the full knowledge of his companions or his superiors in the mission field.

I trust that you will be particularly careful in your conduct before your young companion. You know the rules with respect to female companionship in missions. Explain missionary life to the young elder and convert him to the wisdom of

approved missionary practices.

It will be your task, also, to teach your newly arrived elder the principles of the Gospel. He may have a good general acquaintanceship with them, but is probably unacquainted with the methods of presenting and defending them in the mission field. While he is under your tuition, do not fail to make full and good use of the daily study hour. Encourage your companion, also, to spend his spare moments in profitable reading on Gospel themes.

Above all, teach your charge, for such he is, the necessity of drawing near to the Lord for daily help. Pray with him, morning and night. Lift his thoughts to the things of the spirit. Kindle within him a feeling for the greatness of the cause in which he is engaged. Teach him how to walk with

the spirit that proceeds from the Lord.

Do you remember your first companion? Let the young elder, whose first companion you are, have the benefit of all that you have learned. Your reward will be a powerful missionary, who by carrying on will train others into missionary power, and who will be forever grateful to you for your brotherly service to him.

My

Ch mo gan vio acc get ma

> mi me bro the in

the tw by Te Th tog sic inc

the be you ex sh

th

OUR FRATERNITY

My dear Brother:-

d n s

n

nt

A

e

IS

d

e-

of

d

n

ot

n-

ty

n, ne

ne

th

19

S-

rv

You are one of many hundreds of men and women who are engaged in voluntary proselyting for the restored Church of Christ. All of you have the same commission, all have the same motive and aim in your work, all labor under the same organization. You are not individuals moving according to individual programs, but you form a great group operating freely according to a general plan and for a specific purpose. Together, you form a missionary brotherhood, a sacred fraternity, maintained for the benefit and blessing of humanity.

The bonds of that brotherhood are felt by all earnest missionaries. You have only to attend a district missionary meeting to become convinced that the missionaries are true brethren and sisters. The purpose of a brotherhood, so far as the members are concerned, is to strengthen every member, and

in that way to keep the fraternity clean.

The first protection, well known and already mentioned, that has been provided for the missionary brotherhood, is the requirement that the missionaries travel together two and two. This rule should never be violated. The mistakes made by missionaries nearly always occur when an elder is alone. Temptation is then the strongest and protection the weakest. The two elders should occupy the same lodge, have their meals together, and go out together to tract, visit or preach. A missionary who is alone is out of the line of his duty; unless, indeed, he has received a special commission requiring solitary travel, and that is done only in unusual cases.

Another protection to the missionary group is the fact that one of the two companion missionaries has or should have been in the field for some time. The senior has gained experience, he knows mission procedure, and is able to instruct the younger missionary and guide him into correct practices. The experienced person, to whom is assigned a newly arrived elder, should, under a definite plan and program, teach the newcomer the principles of the Gospel, and the procedure by which the

Gospel is being taught to the world. The success or failure of a missionary may often be traced to the help received from the first senior companion. It is a large responsibility, which should be cheerfully assumed by those who are appointed to labor with new elders.

The new missionary should understand that compulsion is not used in the mission field, but that, instead, tried ideals are held aloft, for his imitation. His senior companion is only attempting to lead him into greater service. He should welcome the assistance. There is much to be learned in the mission field; and every newly arrived missionary must be taught the methods of work. Willingness to be taught during the first few months of missionary life increases the missionary's later efficiency.

Sometimes a weak missionary, that is, the one who has bad habits or is lazy and disobedient, reaches the field. Such a one should be given particular help by his senior companion, to help him mend his faulty ways. The assistance of the district president or even the mission president may be necessary. It often happens that carly and constant earnest help in such a case results in ture—in no time is soft. It is 'M' as important really more so, to save one of our own than to rescue one who has not heard the truth. As members of a brotherhood we must be one another's helpers. It is all important, however, that the missionary be not allowed to continue his bad habits in the mission field. If he will not desist, it may be necessary to release him and return him to his home. But no effort should be spared to help him find and keep the right path, so that a dishonorable release with its humiliation may be avoided.

The morning study class gives an excellent opportunity for missionary training and for missionary companions to become acquainted. An hour after prayers and breakfast should be taken for a Gospel study class every day. Such an hour spent every morning, with questions asked and discussions engendered, will be most profitable in helping you acquire a knowledge of the Gospel, which you have come into the world to defend, and you will learn, thereby, also to appreciate your companion and his thoughts.

The monthly district missionary meetings are also very important in keeping the missionary fraternity fit for the best labor. Such a day once a month does much to maintain the right kind of brotherly feeling among missionaries.

sio Ju da oft sen spi ma fol the an

tid

of that two in it. To get igr mo san to ma un par

fus no of to It sch yo in

yo

nei

du

bre

h

r

is

e

t-

le

ls

IS

у.

d

e

0

ct

[t

P

.

st

e

e

e

3-

r

e

e

ıt

f

ı,

n

During the year there are also several recreational missionary gatherings, notably on the fourth or twenty-fourth of July, and Thanksgiving Day. On these occasions the whole day may be devoted to recreation: clean fun, games, and often a meal, with good toasts, in the evening. These affairs serve as means of relaxation, and they also strengthen the spirit of brotherhood among the missionaries. It may be remarked that in the mission field, Christmas day and the days following are given over to service to others. At that time the missionaries call on the sick, the infirm and the needy; and rejoice to share the meager meal of the widow. Christmastide in the mission field is consecrated to doing good to others.

A fundamental law of a fraternity is that the members of it shall agree to live together in peace. For that matter, that is the basic law of society. In the mission field, where two people, former strangers to each other, are asked to sleep in the same room, eat at the same table and labor side by side, it becomes more important than ever that they "agree to agree." To succeed in this particular, the missionaries who labor together must determinedly look for each other's virtues and ignore faults. Unless this be done, an inability to dwell harmoniously together develops, until a separation becomes necessary. Cases are on record where an elder has allowed his mind to dwell upon his companion's red hair until his excited nerves made it necessary to transfer him. Such behavior is of course unnecessary, unseemly and ridiculous. If missionary companions will attend to their prayers regularly and labor industriously, little effort will be required to live together in brotherly understanding.

Many misunderstandings arise because the missionaries confuse familiarity with brotherly freedom. Missionaries should not, even in the privacy of their lodge, become boisterous in conduct or coarse in language. They are always ambassadors of the Lord Jesus Christ. It is a good protection for missionaries to speak to their fellow laborers by using the title "Brother." It may seem a little strange at first to say to one of your old school mates, "Brother Jones," instead of Jonesy or Jack, but you will soon become accustomed to it, and it will be a help in your work. Especially be careful before others not to call your fellow missionaries by their first names. It will help

neither you nor them. "Familiarity breeds contempt."

A real problem arises when a missionary violates Gospel regulations with the knowledge of his companion or another missionary. It may be smoking, or otherwise breaking the word of wisdom, or taking out women, or falsifying his reports, or any other of many possible errors. What is the duty of the brother or sister who is cognizant of such violations of missionary and Latter-day Saint regulations? The answer must be found in the stern necessity of keeping the fraternity clean. Every brother-hood imposes upon its members the duty to help preserve the purity and spotless reputation of the institution. In a fraternity, such as ours, devised and maintained for sacred purposes, this is more important than ever. Not only must every member keep himself clean, but he must actively help and protect his brother or sister who may be failing.

Therefore, a missionary, whether young or old, junior or senior, who finds a brother in fault should reason with him, and urge him to desist. That is well but not enough, since a fraternity attempts to preserve the welfare of each member, therefore the condition of the slipping member should be called to the attention of the district or mission president—and only of them. This would not be talebearing, but a summoning of proper forces to help the brother overcome his weakness. When he confesses and turns from his evil ways, he is forgiven and the fault is no longer held against him. Many terrible consequences have come from one missionary trying to hide the mistakes of another. It must not be done; it is dangerous; it

is not the method of a true fraternity.

The missionary at fault, likewise, if he has the desire to cleanse himself, should gratefully accept the help the fraternity can give him. When he has the assistance of the elder who has discovered his error, and of the district or mission president, he is better able to fight off the temptation which has undone him.

Let every missionary remember the words of a wise man of old: "He that covereth his sins shall not prosper: but whoso confesseth and forsaketh them shall have mercy." The duty of the members of a true fraternity is to report, protect and forgive their erring brethren or sister. That must be the method of our missionary brotherhood. The brotherhood must be kept clean, else its sacred work will suffer and be valueless.

My

That to love leas not

of

set
a r
sho
and
lan
wh
the
sho
a is

the abe

fir ex

pl be

HOMEWARD BOUND

My dear Brother:-

el

er rd ny er

nd

he

er-

he

y,

ep

er

or

m,

e-

he

of

of

en

nd

he

it

to

ty

as

nt,

ne

an

ut

he

he

ist

SS.

What! You are figuring out when you will be released! That's a dangerous pastime. To-day's work should be sufficient to occupy your full attention. You will make many of your loved ones happy when you can announce that an honorable release has been granted you; but the day of that release should not concern you.

A missionary call is indeterminate in length. As a matter of convenience to all, approximate periods of service have been set up for various missions. Experience has shown that, when a missionary does not need to learn a new language, a period shorter than two years does not enable him to learn his duties and to yield substantial service in proselyting. When a new language has to be learned, thirty months form a short period in which to perform sufficient missionary work. Nevertheless, by the whispering of the spirit, these periods may be lengthened or shortened. Practical conditions also determine at times when a missionary may be returned. The exact date of a release is not known until the mission president takes action.

"Sitting on the trunk" is a missionary phrase describing the missionary who, expecting his release, is thinking more about his return than his work. None are more useless in the field than the men who sit on their trunks. "Trunk sitting" begins by failure to obey mission regulations, to perform regular daily missionary work, and by keeping one's mind on home conditions and affairs foreign to proselyting for the Gospel of Jesus Christ. When a missionary begins to count the days before his release, he is no longer a useful missionary, and might as well be released immediately. If you are on your trunk, get off and knuckle down to the work. Forget yourself. The finest labor should be done at the end of a mission, when experience is the ripest and faith should be the strongest.

When your release comes, your first duty is not really to plan your return trip, but to lay out and prepare what may be called your missionary "Last Will and Testament." During

the period of intelligent, enthusiastic service you have had many experiences. You have learned much that has helped you in the labor of presenting the Gospel to strangers and of strengthening the members of the Church. Your conclusions relative to the promotion of the interests of the Church in the mission should be preserved in writing and sent to the mission president, to whom it will be of great assistance. It seems an unfortunate waste to have splendid missionary experiences and ideas taken home in the heads of missionaries, soon to be forgotten under the demands of other duties. last will and testament might include, for example, 1. The most noteworthy experience of your mission; 2. The greatest difficulties encountered; 3. The most successful means of presenting the Gospel; 4. The prevailing needs of the members; 5. Conclusions and recommendations by the missionary; and 6. A list of the persons, who through your efforts have become interested in the Gospel and should be visited. The report should be made fearlessly, for it is only by an honest interchange of views that we shall be able to discover and utilize the best methods of advancing the cause of the Lord. In fact, it might be a splendid practice for each elder to make such a semi-annual report of his experiences and conclusions. It would help move us onward much faster. The final last will and testament should really be an obligation upon every faithful elder.

When the release finally comes, you are, of course, fully entitled to plan your homeward journey. You will probably think of the places in which you have labored as a missionary, and begin to plan to visit them, ostensibly to comfort and bless the people whom you served and learned to love. Such return visits to branches and districts have very doubtful value. They are discouraged by mission authorities. you were in a branch as a missionary, you came to the people with the power and spirit of one who was in full harness and action, and the people felt and respected your influence. When you return, you will come as a visitor, without duties or calling; and you will make a very different impression upon your friends. A wise missionary makes few or no return visits, but he lets the people remember him and talk about him as the stalwart, vigorous expounder and defender of the Gospel, to whom they looked up with respect and pride. Besides, the

visi of our in i retu sea:

elde

and tim bett hur tior and that wor how are you who

> stri gen turi but our oth

hor

he is occowh just fair adirection for the interest of the inte

spi

visiting, returning missionary interferes with the regular work of the missionaries yet in service. Moreover, and this under our breath, the branch chosen for the return visit usually has in it a charming person who must be seen again! Do not plan return visits, unless legitimate business, such as genealogical

searching, require them to be made.

nad

ped

of

ons

in

the

ce.

iry

es,

his

he

est

of

s:

nd

ne

ort

er-

ze

ct,

a

It

ill

ry

ly

ly

d

h

ıl

n

e

S

2.

S

n

n

n

e

On the other hand, it is very advisable for the returning elder to visit, as far as he conveniently can, neighboring places and countries of interest, depending upon available means and time. Travel, if done intelligently, is a great educator. It is better, however, to take a short, more leisurely trip, than a long hurried one. Each nation has built, as it were, its own civilization, upon its inherited traditions and customs. It is the life and temper of the people as well as their architecture and art that educate the traveler. Land and sea are much the same the world over, and buildings, great or small, ancient or recent, however interesting, mean little unless their story and meaning are known. However, when your release comes, and you plan your travel trip, do not go beyond the easy finances of those who love and support you.

The homeward journey is under general missionary restrictions and those of all decent life, and must be made in a gentlemanly manner. The few cases of carelessness among returning elders have always brought injury to themselves first but also to the cause of the Lord. We are a marked people; our pretensions are high; any failure to live the life we teach others to lead, is quickly observed and discussed to our injury.

The missionary finds many problems when he returns home. Changes have occurred. Others have taken the posts he filled. The bishop may be slow in finding new tasks. It is quite a wrench to be taken from the mission field where you have been busy every moment in Church work and may have occupied presiding positions and be placed, suddenly, at home where you are at best a high private in the army. But, it is just here that the value of a mission becomes evident. True faith is not affected by minor adversities nor changes of work. The brave, consistent man sets about to find his own work, iff the bishop forgets him. There are sick who need your administrations, poor to be fed, the broken in spirit to be comforted, unbelievers at home to be converted. If the missionary spirit persists, there will be no lack of work. The only warning

and advice to returning missionaries is "Keep active." When a returned missionary, after a few months, falls into evil habits, failing to attend meetings or perhaps taking up smoking, it is a pretty good evidence that he did not observe mission regulations while he was engaged in the minstry and has been inactive since returning. Be a missionary always; keep active.

At the end of your mission, your mission president will give you, if in his opinion it is deserved, a document, signed by him, certifying that you have been released honorably. This is the cherished reward of faithful service. This document becomes an heirloom of the family, to be carried down to the children and children's children as a stimulus to good lives. The honorable release signed by the mission president is, indeed, most desirable, and should be sought after; but do not deceive yourself, there is another release, even more desirable. No missionary should be satisfied unless he has both of these possible releases. Every man knows his own life, his motives and what he has done. You may fool your mission president, that is possible, but you can't fool yourself. second and more important release is written by your conscience upon your own soul. Only, when you have received both of these releases, by man and by your own conscience, do you really possess an honorable release.

My

the Smi whe died a reself

THAT HE MIGHT DO MORE

My dear Brother:-

en its.

it egen ve.

ill

by

nis

ent

he

es.

is,

do

le-

th

on

he

ce

of

ly

One of the finest missionary revelations is Section 7 of the Book of Doctrine and Covenants. The Prophet Joseph Smith and his scribe Oliver Cowdery inquired of the Lord as to whether John, the beloved disciple, tarried in the flesh or had died. In answer there was revealed to them the contents of a record made on parchment by John and hidden up by himself:—

"And the Lord said unto me: John, my beloved, what desirest thou? For if you shall ask what you will, it shall be granted unto you.

"And I said unto Him: Lord, give unto me power over death, that I may live and bring souls unto thee.

"And the Lord said unto me: Verily, verily, I say unto thee, because thou desirest this thou shalt tarry until I come in my glory, and shalt prophesy before nations, kindreds, tongues and people.

"And for this cause the Lord said unto Peter: If I will that he tarry till I come, what is that to thee! For he desired of me that he might bring souls unto me, but thou desiredst that thou mightest speedily come unto me in my kingdom.

"I say unto thee, Peter, this was a good desire; but my beloved has desired that he might do more, or a greater work yet among men than what he has before done.

"Yea, he has undertaken a greater work: therefore I will make him as flaming fire and a ministering angel, he shall minister for those who shall be heirs of salvation who dwell on the earth.

"And I will make thee to minister for him and for thy brother James; and unto you three I will give this power and the keys of this ministry until I come.

"Verily I say unto you, ye shall both have according

to your desires, for ye both joy in that which ye have desired."

No comment on this beautiful revelation is necessary. It states without question that John was only praised and blessed for desiring to continue his missionary labors to the end of the world. It is a lesson that you should take to heart.

as brode and he heringer disconfiguration and her board as

my beloved has derived that he might do more, or a

Activ Agree Amba Appro Arriv Auxil Assis Backs

Book Book

Bapti

Broth Calek Chari Chris Comp

Brane

Conf Cont Conv Conv Cour Cour Cour Curs Daily Dano Deba

Com

Distributed Double Effo

Disc

It sed of

ave

Page Activity, for all......63 Agreement73 Approach, method of.......57 Arrival, in mission...... 7 Auxiliary guide......44 Assist one another.....72, 74 Backslider, care of.......64 Baptism40 Book of Mormon as missionary......39 Translation of.......4739 Brotherhood, of man......57 Brotherhood, among missionaries......71, 72, 73, 74 Caleb53 Charity5920 Christmas, use of Companion18 familiarity with..... first6. senior67, 68, 69 Completion, of work......17 Conformity42 Contact, value of personal......35, 57 Contention65 Conversations, test of tracting......38 Cowdery, Oliver......48 Country, identify with......24, 25 Cursing59 Daily Routine.....17, 18 David26, 27, 28 Debates45 Devotion32, 33 District Meeting, order for......43, 72 Doubt52 Effort30, 31

	Page
Elijah	49. 50
Error	59
Exhibits	37
Failure, cause of	56
Facts	
Faith	FO FO
Story of	50, 59
Familiarity danger of	26, 28
Familiarity, danger of	73
Family	23
Fast Donations	63
rear o	20 56
Feet, washing of	60
Financial habits	91
Fitness	0
Fraternity, missionary	71
Friends, win	25
Future, worrying about	00
Gentlemen, missionary a	25
Cifts from Cod	12
Gifts, from God	33
Girl friend.	23
Gospel, concern of	55
effect of	57
principles of	12, 57
world needs, wants	56
GOSSID	10 65
Habits, important missionary	77 99
Happiness	57
Health g	30 57
Heckler	10, 31
Holidays	00 79
Holy Spirit, messages from the	0, 75
Home moving away from	9, 50
Home, moving away from. 2 Homesickness, how to avoid.	3, 24
Hope	9
Hope	59
Humanity, one family.	34
unnappy	56
numility	2 50
Ideals	0 79
Immorality	4 16
Interence	54
Inspiration	10
Investigators	0 40
Instrument, man an	0 50
John, the Apostle	4 70
Joshua	59
Kimball, Heber C	55
Knowledge, importance, obtaining, use	59
Language, learning a	0, 53
Lectures	1, 43
Lectures	20
Lesson, outlines	44

Lettery Lodge, Love Lovem Man,

Master Memb Meetin

Meetind, Mind, Missio

Missi

Mira

Page
Letterwriting
Tr C -1 -ffeet en
A
T tausth
7.5
16 . D. D
Manual District
C
Mr. ' for library
7.5:
ditions of suppose
dedicated years
opinions concerning
preparation for
preparation 101
president
regulations
reward
35' · with companion
i-ol of
. 1 atimes
1: to woturning
Dranch officer
Lasthanhand among
L
detice to other missionaries
first loggon
C 1 .
his offering28, 57
in atmum ont
measure of
power of
relation to members
relations with women
macidant
assemblished of
a colf ctorter
it on stand
1
true and true
Miracles
111111111111111111111111111111111111111

Moral habits
Wildings, Wission, Wessage from
Motive, all important
Wilder Dictures
Mysteries
Newspapers
Note-taking
Obedience
Tampmets
Tidil your work
Questions
Italio
reading
ittourus
recordational names.
recreation for members
aconditity
ricgulations, mission.
recoponisionary, or missionaries
10 11 10 11 10 11 10 11 10 11 10 11 10 11 11
10 MISSION
noutine, daily
reale, now to
Datiffice
Daivation, meaning of
Deletice
Coolid Willd
occa, find what we
Dell'Statter, Illissionary as.
Con support
Companion
Senses, and to
Diotiliui, Servalli
Docial Habits
DOWING
Chilth, George A
Difficulty JUSCHIII
Spirit, voice of
orday, nabits
or nerps
11000 01
practical application of
or philosophies
101 testimony
Success, conditions of missionary

Syst Tem Test Tim Tith Trac Trac Truc Truc

Tru
Two
Uns
Uri
Vac
Vict
Vige
Visi
Wes
Woo
Woo
You

	Page	
System	17	
Temptation	50, 11	
Testimony, how gained	48, 51	
Time, value and use	30, 42	
Tithing	63	5
Tracting	38, 58	3
Translation, gift of	48	3
Travel, value of	77	1
Trunk, sitting on	75	,
Truth, Brigham Young on	42	1
everywhere	52	2
finding	51	
mankind loves	56	j
offering	26	5
pebble of	.26, 28	3
test of	.42, 55	5
Truth-seeker	.51, 52	2
Two and two	70, 71	1
Unseen world	48, 50)
Urim and Thummim	.47, 48	3
Vacations	.20, 73	3
Victory, cause of	58	3
Vigor	31	1
Visits	20, 39)
Weakness not a test of truth	5	3
Work, in	23, 58	3
Women—relations with	14	1
Woodruff, Wilford, his labors	59	9
Word of Wisdom	.14, 58	8
Young, Brigham, value of truth	42	2
Toung, mightin, tutue of transferrence		



